Reducing Youth Arrests Keeps Kids Healthy and Successful

A Health Analysis of Youth Arrest in Michigan

> June 2017 humanimpact.org













Authored By:

Kim Gilhuly, MPH Megan Gaydos, MPH Holly Avey, PhD, MPH

In partnership with: DeJuan Bland, MOSES Ponsella Hardaway, MOSES Kanzoni Asabigi, Detroit Health Department Jeanette Ball, Michigan Public Health Institute Jason Smith, Michigan Council on Crime and Delinquency Stephen Wade, Washtenaw County Public Health

Suggested Citation:

Human Impact Partners. June 2017. Reducing Youth Arrests Keeps Kids Healthy and Successful: A Health Analysis of Youth Arrest in Michigan. Human Impact Partners, Oakland, CA.

For more information, contact:

Kim Gilhuly Human Impact Partners kim@humanimpact.org www.humanimpact.org 510-452-9442, ext. 114

The work in this report was made possible by the generous funding of the W.K. Kellogg Foundation.

Executive Summary

"I just remember thinking oh god I can't get arrested. I was small when I was a kid and the police looked really big, and I remember thinking I'm not big enough to go where they are trying to take me."

- Former Detroit resident who was arrested as a youth

Being arrested as an adolescent can impact a person's health and life trajectory profoundly. Social policies like zero-tolerance school discipline and neighborhood gang injunctions have led to a proliferation of police surveillance and punishment of common youth misbehaviors. These policies disproportionately impact Black and Latinxⁱ boys and girls living in low-income communities.

In this report, we evaluate the health and equity impacts of youth arrest (for kids under the age of 17) in Michigan, with a focus on the city of Detroit, and Wayne and Washtenaw Counties.

The arrest process can have negative mental and physical health impacts on youth.



In the United States, **1 in 3 youth have been arrested** by the time they turn 23.

Arrest can be traumatizing, creates stigma for youth, and can occasionally result in physical harm. Arrest can lead to short-term detention, even if the individual is ultimately warned and released or diverted. The longer someone stays in the detention facility, the greater likelihood there is of mental, physical, emotional, or sexual harm to the person detained. Worse, between 75% and 93% of youth in the juvenile system have already experienced some degree of trauma, and arrest may trigger a posttrauma stress response.

Communities of color experience disproportionate surveillance, police contacts, arrests, and subsequent involvement across the correctional spectrum — and less access to diversion programs — leading to a negative snowball effect on their future health and life potentials. These effects are pervasive and multi-generational.

Arresting youth can limit access to education, employment, and income.

Research shows that people who are blocked from education and employment often suffer worse health outcomes. Arrests make an event reportable, which means that there is a document that schools or employers can access. Once a school or a potential employer finds out that a student, applicant, or potential employee has an arrest on their record, they will often take action to protect themselves from liability — for example, by blocking access to employment or college admission. This can also fuel the cycle of system involvement.

People arrested as teens are **25% more likely to drop out of high school**.

Latinx is a gender-neutral alternative to Latino/a.

Diverting youth before arrest decreases the likelihood of re-arrest.

Arrest can result in "labeling" of a young person as troublesome or deviant, which can lead to further stigmatization and arrests. In turn, diverting youth from the traditional juvenile system is more effective at decreasing re-arrest. Studies show that diversion is even more effective before arrest than post-arrest. The direction that Wayne County, for example, has taken in the last 18 years with prevention and post-diversion programs has drastically reduced recidivism and increased services and treatment known to decrease future crime: family engagement, mental health and substance use disorder treatment, educational support, etc.

Decreasing arrests can save money.

Decreasing arrests saves police officer time and juvenile court time, as has been well studied in the use of civil citations instead of arrests in Florida.

Top Recommendations

- Divert youth pre-arrest. Law enforcement agencies should formalize practices that divert youth pre-arrest to services and treatment if needed or simply "warn and release to a responsible guardian." Civil citations programs are a promising example of this.
- Train all agencies to be trauma informed and knowledgeable about youth brain development. All agencies dealing with youth, including law enforcement and all first responders, should receive training in trauma-informed principles and practices and be evaluated on their use of these skills. Law enforcement personnel should also receive training on youth development and cultural humility.
- Seal youth records automatically and make them eligible for expungement. When a young person is discharged from court supervision, the law enforcement body responsible should automatically seal the arrest record and notify them that the record is eligible for expungement free of charge.
- Require pre-arrest diversion by state law. State legislators should amend the Michigan Juvenile Diversion Act to define and require pre-arrest and pre-petition diversion in every county. State legislators should also revise the funding structure to incentivize this by allowing eligibility for direct state reimbursement to other agencies besides the courts, such as police, behavioral health service providers or social service agencies.
- Change state sentencing laws. State and local decision makers should amend youth sentencing laws and practices to decriminalize adolescent behaviors. Specifically, shoplifting/retail fraud for youth should be decriminalized and targeted for diversion from arrest.

Visit <u>www.humanimpact.org</u> to read the full report including a set of alternative promising practices and all data citations.

Youth in pre-arrest diversion programs are 2.5 times less likely to re-offend.

Florida **saved at least \$13 million** by issuing civil citations in 43% of eligible instances in 2014–2015.

Acknowledgments

We would like to thank all of the individuals and institutions that made this report possible:

A deep thank you to our committed and thoughtful core partners:

DeJuan Bland, MOSES Ponsella Hardaway, MOSES Kanzoni Asabigi, Detroit Health Department Jeanette Ball, Michigan Public Health Institute Carl Lawson, Detroit Health Department Erin Madden, Michigan Public Health Institute Mike McElrath, Detroit Health Department Jason Smith, Michigan Council on Crime and Delinquency Stephen Wade, Washtenaw County Public Health

Thank you to our advisors and key contributors:

Cynthia Smith and Trudy Hale, Assured Family Services; Officer Kevin Caggins, Dearborn Police Department; Dewey Caruthers, Dewey & Associates; Theda Roberts, Florida Statewide Civil Citation Coordinator; Nicole Kramer, MiPHY Project Specialist; Abby Schwartz, MI DHHS Epidemiologist; interviewees who shared their own experience with arrest

Graphic design and printing:

Little Red Cozette (Cozette Lehman); Janna White, Janna R. White Content and Editing

Table of Contents

Executive Summary i
Acknowledgments il
Introductionv
Youth Arrest Is a Social Determinant of Healthv
About This Reportv
What's Going On with Youth Arrests?
Youth Are More Likely to Have Police Contact and Be Arrested than Adults1
Youth Misbehave, But Typically Age Out of Delinquent Behavior2
Youth of Color, Those Experiencing Trauma, and Girls Are at Higher Risk for Arrest
Policy Shifts to Reduce Arrests Are Slowly Underway6
Police Are the Gatekeepers of the Juvenile System6
Youth Arrests Lead to Poor Physical and Mental Health Outcomes
Police Surveillance and Contact Can Be Traumatizing, Especially for Youth of Color
Detaining Youth Can Impact Mental and Physical Health10
Injury or Death from Use of Force Is Rare But Harmful and Racially Disproportionate11
Youth Arrests Lead to Lower Educational Attainment and Fewer Job Options
Higher Rates of Education, Jobs, and Income Lead to Better Health
Detroit Struggles with Lower Educational Engagement and Attainment
Youth Arrests Lead to Lower Educational Attainment16
Arrests Limit Employment Options and Earnings, Especially for Black People
Youth Arrest Leads to More Arrests
Arrest Is a Negative Health Exposure21
Youth Arrest Leads to Further Arrests22
Youth Arrest Is Likely to Cause Criminal Behavior23
Pre-arrest Diversion Programs Have Better Recidivism Outcomes
Responses Outside of the Juvenile System Work Best for Low-Risk Misbehaviors25
Civil Citations Programs Show Lower Recidivism Rates26
Decreasing Youth Arrests Saves Municipalities Money
Closing and Recommendations
Top 5 Recommendations
Additional Recommendations31
Appendices
Appendix A: Pathway Diagram
Appendix B: Youth Misbehaviors by Gender and Race/Ethnicity
Appendix C. Health Impacts of the Use of Force Continuum
References

Introduction

This Human Impact Partners report evaluates the health and equity impacts of youth arrest in Michigan, with a focus on the city of Detroit, and Wayne and Washtenaw Counties. We define youth in this report as those under age 17, based on current Michigan law.

Our goal is to recognize the day-to-day experiences of arrest for youth in Michigan — and in particular youth of color — to stimulate discussion about increased use of pre-arrest diversion practices, such as the promising practice of civil citations.

Youth Arrest is a Social Determinant of Health

Although health care and individual behaviors undoubtedly influence health and well-being, more than 50% of our health is actually determined by social and environmental conditions — social determinants of health.² These are shaped by environmental, economic, and social policies, which can either help build healthier communities or harm them.³

Being arrested as an adolescent can impact a person's health in profound ways. Social policies like zero-tolerance school discipline and neighborhood gang injunctions have led to a proliferation of police surveillance and punishment of common youth misbehaviors.⁴ These policies disproportionately impact entire groups — particularly youth living in low-income communities and Black and Latinxii boys and girls.⁵⁶

By using a health and equity lens we can uncover systemic factors that lead youth of color to become involved in the juvenile system — and the impacts of youth arrest on life trajectories, including the ability to advance one's education, get a job, and avoid further penetration into the system. While youth arrest affects the social determinants of education, income, employment, and health, these are also risk factors for involvement in the juvenile system. Poverty, racism, and low educational attainment have well-studied connections to poor health, and also contribute to juvenile system involvement.

About This Report

In fall 2016, Human Impact Partners partnered with MOSES (a faithbased community organization), the Michigan Public Health Institute, Washtenaw County Public Health, and the Detroit Health Department to research the impacts of youth arrest on health and well-being in Michigan. This effort is part of the Healthy Heartlands Initiative, a W.K. Kellogg Foundation-funded effort in 6 Midwestern states to bring community organizers and public health practitioners together to create healthier communities.



What are the social determinants of health?

Where people live, work, play, grow, and age as well as the social and political conditions like racism, sexism, and other forms of discrimination are known in the public health community as the social determinants of health.

What is health equity?

Health equity means that everyone has a fair opportunity to live a long, healthy life and that health should not be disadvantaged because of a person's race, income, neighborhood, gender, or other social or policy factor.

ⁱⁱ Latinx is a gender-neutral alternative to Latino/a.

We focused this health assessment on:

- Mental and physical health effects of youth arrest
- Long-term impacts on social determinants of health, specifically education, employment, and re-arrest

Methodologically, this report follows a Health Impact Assessment (HIA) approach. An HIA is a public engagement and decision-support tool that can be used to assess policy and planning proposals and make recommendations to improve health outcomes associated with those proposals. The fundamental goal of an HIA is to ensure that health and health equity are considered in decision-making processes using a comprehensive and scientific approach that engages stakeholders in the process.

We employed the following methods:

- Review of peer-reviewed and non-peer-reviewed literature
- Interviews (6) with experts who have extensive knowledge of Michigan's juvenile system and diversion efforts or Florida's civil citations program, including Assured Family Services professionals, Dearborn Police, young adults who had been arrested as youth, Florida's Department of Juvenile Justice, Michigan Council on Crime and Delinquency, Michigan's State Court Administrative Office, and an evaluator of Florida's civil citations program
- Data analysis from sources such as the United States Bureau of Justice Statistics, the Office
 of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, the Michigan Profile for Healthy Youth, Youth
 Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance, Assured Family Services and Youth and Family Services
 annual reports, the Michigan Committee on Juvenile Justice, and other sources
- 2 meetings with Wayne County, Washtenaw County, Detroit, and statewide advocates for youth and juvenile system stakeholders to vet research priorities and preliminary findings and recommendations. To see more about the Scoping phase of this health assessment including the pathway diagram, see Appendix A. Stakeholders and our Advisory Committee are listed above in the Acknowledgements page.

Notes about language

In this report, we use the following terms: youth misbehavior and youth *involved in the system or system-involved youth*. Our intent is to avoid defining people permanently by past experiences or behaviors. We also remove "justice" from the term *juvenile justice system* and replace it with the terms *juvenile system* and *juvenile courts*.

Highlighting promising alternatives to arrest

There are many solutions to divert youth away from the juvenile system before they are arrested. The Michigan Council on Crime and Delinquency's report "Restoring Kids, Transforming Communities: Enhancing Michigan's Approach to Juvenile Diversion" goes into great detail on many of these solutions that county agencies across the state are implementing.⁷ Throughout this report we highlight promising practices and recommendations from that report and other resources discovered through the assessment process.

What's Going On with Youth Arrests?

Currently, 1 in 3 youth in the United States have been arrested by the age of 23.⁸ A higher rate of Black youth are arrested; almost half of young Black boys have been arrested by age 23, compared to 30% of White boys.⁸

Youth are More Likely to Have Police Contact and be Arrested than Adults

According to the Bureau of Justice Statistics, between 2002 and 2011 in the United States, 1 of every 4 youth ages 16–25 had some contact with the police (26%), compared to 18% of adults ages 26 and older.⁸ A study using more expansive data sets looked at more than 16 million police interventions and found that youth ages 15–20 experienced greater stops and arrest rates than adults ages 21 and older.⁹ Another study of young men in New York City found that 85% had been stopped at least once in their lifetime although 78% had no history of criminal activity.¹⁰

Criminal and juvenile system policies in the United States have led to increased police interactions

Starting in the 1970s and gaining momentum in the 1980s and 1990s, intertwined policies have increased police surveillance of particular communities, including youth and communities of color:

- The "War on Drugs" doubled police funding and expanded police forces.
- The widespread use of stop-and-frisk practices and other proactive policing models increased police presence in neighborhoods.
- Zero-tolerance school discipline policies and school resource officers increased youth arrest.¹¹
- Privatization of prisons and jails created economic incentives for sentencing for minor infractions and over-policing.
- Increased criminalization of the homeless, sex workers, undocumented immigrants, transgender individuals, and others led to people arrested for behaviors arising in response to a decreased social safety net and policies of marginalization^{11 12}

The growth of police presence in schools — often known as school resource officers — has contributed to increased youth contact with police. In 2013–2014, 26% of schools across the nation and 17% of schools in Michigan have sworn police officers.¹³ When controlling for a school district's poverty level, schools with officers have 5 times as many arrests for "disorderly conduct" as schools without them.⁴

Youth Misbehave, but Typically Age Out of Delinquent Behavior

The part of the brain that is responsible for advanced reasoning and managing impulses does not fully develop until age 21. Therefore, youth have less capacity for self-regulation in emotionally charged situations, increased sensitivity to environmental influences, and difficulty considering the consequences of their actions.^{14 15}

Researchers found that 1/3 of young people engage in behaviors deemed delinquent before becoming an adult.¹⁶ Youth commonly have contact with the law due to behaviors that are typical of their development — for example, acting out, trying to create boundaries with parents, or trying to differentiate themselves from others. This can be in the form of breaking curfew, running away, underage drinking, driving under the influence, shoplifting, and other common misbehaviors.¹⁷ For example, one survey found that 89% of youth say they know other kids who shoplift, and another study found that 46% of high school kids say they have shoplifted in the past year.¹⁸ Table 1 shows that these types of behaviors are common in Michigan. For more detail, including race and gender for common youth misbehaviors, see Appendix B.

	Detroit (all HS)	Wayne County (9 th /11 th)	Washentaw County (9 th /11 th)	Michigan (all HS)
Ever tried alcohol	55%	44%	34%	59%
Ever tried cigarettes (even 1 or 2 puffs)	33%	n/a	n/a	33%
Ever tried marijuana	42%	31%	22%	34%
Rode in a car driven by someone who had been drinking alcohol (past 30 days)	32%	13%	9%	19%
Drove a car after drinking alcohol (past 30 days)	4%	4%	3%	5%
Carried a weapon (gun, knife, club) (past 30 days)	14%	13%	11%	17%
Were in a physical fight (past 12 months)	35%	20%	11%	20%
Injured in a physical fight needing treatment by a doctor or nurse (past 12 months)	9%	3%	2%	3%

Table 1. Percent of Youth Misbehaviors in High School Students

Sources: Detroit & Michigan data = 2015 Youth Behavioral Risk Surveillance; Wayne and Washtenaw = 2015 Michigan Profile for Healthy Youth (MiPHY)

The majority of youth arrests are for misbehaviors eligible for diversion

The most common type of offense that youth are arrested for in Michigan is larceny, including shoplifting, which accounts for about 1 out of 4 arrests. Some areas, such as Dearborn, have very high rates of larceny, or retail fraud (shoplifting). An investigator from the Dearborn Police Department stated, "Because we have a lot of retail, probably half of the kids I pick up are shoplifting. Usually this offense is their first involvement with the law."^{18 19} Not considered in the youth arrest trend report are status offenses, which are misbehaviors youth are arrested for that, if they were adults, would not be considered crimes. Status offenses include things such as truancy or underage drinking. Less than 8% of youth arrests in Michigan were for violent crimes.²⁰

Youth typically "age out" of delinquent behavior

Research shows that the majority of youth naturally "age out" of delinquent behavior.²¹ Rates of delinquency peak in adolescence and decline quickly after about the age of 20.^{22 23} Whether a youth is detained or not for minor delinquency has lasting ramifications for that youth's future behavior and opportunities: detaining youth may actually interrupt and delay the normal pattern of "aging out" since detention disrupts their natural engagement with families, school, and work.¹⁶

Youth of Color, Those Experiencing Trauma, and Girls Are at Higher Risk for Arrest

Black and Latinx youth are arrested more often than White youth

Racial inequities for youth in the system are propelled by conscious and unconscious racial bias, along with structural racism and inequity in society at large.^{24,25} Evidence of unconscious racial bias exists among teachers and school administrators,²⁶ police and juvenile probation officers,²⁷ and juvenile court officials.²⁸ For example, one study found that Black youth who did not participate in drug or other delinquent

"I have been stopped <u>a lot</u> by the police."

 Former Detroit resident who was arrested as a youth

activity were more likely to be stopped and searched by police than White youth who admitted involvement in illegal behavior.²⁹ In addition, White families typically have more access to resources for things like legal representation and mental health services than Black and Latinx families.

Nationally in 2011, Black youth were almost 3 times more likely to be arrested for a drug offense, 2.5 times more likely to be arrested for a property crime, and 2.7 times more likely to be arrested for violating curfew laws than White youth.²⁹

Black youth are arrested at far higher rates than Whites in Michigan and Wayne County (Figure 1). Even though the arrest rate has dropped among Black people, Black youth are still arrested at more than 3 times the rate of White youth.²⁰ Across the state of Michigan:

- Black youth arrest rate decreased from 53 per 1,000 youths to 32 per 1,000 youths from 2008 to 2013.
- There is persistent disproportionality. While in 2013 there were 32 Black youth arrests per 1,000 youths, there were 10 White youth arrests per 1,000 youths.
- **Disproportionate rates of arrest have not changed.** In 2008 Black people were arrested at a rate 2.6 times that of Whites; in 2013 the rate was 2.5 times.²⁰



Figure 1. Michigan Youth Arrest Rate (per 1,000 youth) by Race, 2008 and 2013

Sources: Public Policy Associates, Inc. 2015. Michigan's Statewide Juvenile Arrests Analysis Report. Volume One: 2008-2013 Report. Prepared for the Michigan Department of Health and Human Services, Juvenile Justice Programs and the Michigan Committee on Juvenile Justice.

Youth who have experienced trauma are arrested more often

Experiencing trauma in childhood is widespread. In the United States, about 2 out of every 3 youth have been exposed to violence, crime, abuse, and/or psychological trauma.³⁰

As indicated in Table 2, a notable percentage of Michigan youth have experienced abuse, depression, physical fights, and sexual assault.

When affluent families experience ACEs like addiction or abuse, they are often able to access supportive services and interventions like counseling, medication, and legal services. By contrast, low-income families often lack adequate access to logistical and therapeutic supports when facing trauma at home or in their neighborhoods. In addition, for low-income families of color, racial bias in society creates and supports stereotypes about their experiences of trauma. Adverse childhood experiences (ACEs) are potentially traumatic events that can have negative, lasting effects on health and wellbeing. These experiences range from physical, emotional, or sexual abuse to parental divorce, marital violence, or the incarceration of a parent or guardian.

Untreated and unrecognized trauma can lead to behaviors that may end in arrest. Stress caused by these traumatic experiences can trigger a fight-or-flight response that can result in hyper-vigilance, avoidance, and other behavior patterns to protect against further physical or emotional injury.³¹

Youth with ACEs are arrested at high rates. A study of the prevalence of ACEs in the lives of youth who have been arrested found up to 84% had experienced parental separation and family violence, with girls who had been arrested at higher risk of almost every type of trauma than boys (Figure 2).³²

Table 2. Traumatic Experiences of Michigan Youth

	Detroit	Wayne County	Washentaw County	Michigan
Rates of abuse and/or neglect per 1,000 children 0–17 years old*	19.2	11.6	10.9	14.9
% of students who were in a physical fight 1 or more times during the past 12 months [†]	35.2%	19.5%	10.8%	20.4%
% of students who felt unsafe at school or on their way (at least 1 day of past 30 days)†	11.5%	6.6%	3.6%	5.8%
% of students who have ever been physically forced to have sexual intercourse when they did not want to [†]	10.6%	5.6%	3.2%	8.3%

* Data from 2013. Source: MI Dept of Health and Human Services, Children's Protective Services. Obtained via: <u>http://datacen-ter.kidscount.org</u>. Note – this only accounts for the percentage of children who interacted with CPS and have confirmed rates of abuse and/or neglect in their home.

[†] Detroit and Michigan estimates are for all high schoolers, data from the 2015 Youth Behavioral Risk Survey (YRBS). Wayne and Washtenaw estimates are just for 9th and 11th graders, data from the 2015 Michigan Profile for Healthy Youth (MiPHY).



Figure 2. Prevalence of ACEs in Juvenile System-Involved Youth

Sources: Baglivio MT, et al. The Prevalence of Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACE) in the Lives of Juvenile Offenders. *J Juv Justice*. 2014;3(2).

Girls are at particular risk

Girls who engage in status offense behaviors — such as running away, skipping school, or otherwise acting out — are more likely to have experienced adverse childhood events, such as victimization and family turmoil, and to have mental health disorders or poor school performance, than boys. A recent study found that girls represent 61% of all petitioned runaway status-offender cases, and compared to boys, girls serve twice the amount of time in detention for status offenses.³³

Policy Shifts to Reduce Arrests Are Slowly Underway

Across the United States, municipalities have made huge strides in reducing the incarceration of youth. In Wayne County, the number of incarcerated youth has gone from an average of over 2,000 per day in 1999 to about 372 per day in 2016.³⁴ Much has been written about the health impacts of incarcerating youth — including in Michigan³⁵ — and decision makers responded with a mandate to create community-based solutions that focus on treating and providing services to help youth with the issues that get them into trouble. Despite these advances, many young people continue to be arrested and have contact with law enforcement.

Youth arrest has declined in Michigan, but not far enough

Between 2008 and 2013, the rate of youth arrests in Michigan decreased by 44%, in Wayne County by 49%, and in Washtenaw County by 45%.²⁰ However, 12,254 youth in Michigan were arrested in 2014.³⁶ In Wayne County there were 3,012 youth arrests in 2013 and 340 in Washtenaw County.²⁰

Michigan created diversion programs, but most diversion happens post-arrest

In 1988, Michigan lawmakers passed the Michigan Juvenile Diversion Act, giving law enforcement agencies and juvenile courts authority to create diversion programs to prevent delinquency and/or provide services to youth who have committed delinquent acts. Diversion programs can help youth avoid formal court jurisdiction,³⁷ and are a way of connecting youth with services needed to prevent further misbehavior.³⁸ In 2015, more than 10,000 youth across Michigan were offered a diversion option³⁹ instead of traditional juvenile processing, which included differing levels of access to community-based interventions — all after arrest.

The primary funding source for juvenile diversion programs is the Michigan Child Care Fund, which reimburses for youth diversion programs only after a petition has been filed through the prosecutor's office. The result is that diversion out of the juvenile system is only available to youth who have already entered the juvenile system via an arrest. Because courts are reimbursed for youth diverted post-arrest, the State has incentivized post-arrest diversion. In most counties in Michigan, access to diversion happens after arrest and court contact.⁷⁴⁰ See the "Youth Arrests Lead to More Arrests" chapter starting on page 21 for benefits of pre-arrest diversion.

Police Are the Gatekeepers of the Juvenile System

Most youth engage in behaviors that could be considered delinquent or criminal, and police have the discretion to arrest or not arrest.²² The most common way a youth ends up in court is because of an interaction with law enforcement, who account for 86% of "delinquency" referrals. Police can be called by school officials, retail establishments, concerned or frightened neighbors, parents, or youth themselves, but police are the principal gatekeepers of the justice system and play a central role in

the processing of youth. Police have more contact with at-risk youth than any other official in the juvenile system. Most of these contacts are undocumented and of low visibility.⁴¹

Some police departments have a practice of arresting youth as rarely as possible. A Dearborn Police Department (DPD) School Resource Officer stated in an interview that his department does not arrest youth unless necessary. The most common interaction with a youth that DPD has is "warn and release to a responsible caretaker." He said that much of their role is about "the educational side of it rather than the penalty side of it," teaching youth about the potential repercussions of their actions.⁴²

Promising practices: Creating positive police-youth interactions

StopWatch⁴³

From 2004 to 2006, the Massachusetts Bay Transportation Authority Police in Boston embarked on an effort to train officers in youth development, communication, and how to improve youth interactions in response to a lawsuit by 11 youth. It worked — in 2001 there were 680 arrests of youth on the subway, and in 2009, there were 84.⁴⁴ Over 180 MBTA police officers have undergone an intensive 2-day training taught by doctors and health experts from area medical institutions, where they learn why teens think the way they think and act the way they act.

Police-youth interaction programs⁴⁵

Programs and initiatives that work to build trust between youth and police can yield high value for the effort. Implementation of non-school police-youth interaction programs including team building, youth leadership, and community service resulted in improved youth attitudes about police and more youth community involvement. Both police and youth enjoyed participating in the program and learned to see each other as "normal" human beings. A program called Strategies for Youth encourages police to educate youth with Think About It First! Cards, a simple tool that police can use to start a conversation about the consequences of youth actions.⁴⁶

Police training

In 37 states, police academies spent 1% or less of total training hours on issues relating to youth. In states with training, the majority of the curricula focus on juvenile codes and legal issues, with no communication or psychological skills for officers working with youth.⁴⁷ Training can help police have more positive interactions with youth, de-escalate situations, link youth to needed services, and decrease youth arrest. Examples of police training and capacity building include learning about:

- Youth mental and emotional development⁴⁸
- Communication techniques
- Adverse childhood events (ACEs)
- How to provide trauma-informed services
- Implicit bias, cultural humility, procedural justice, and communication skills^{49 50 51}
- CIT-Y Crisis Intervention Training for Youth⁵²

Youth Arrests Lead to Poor Physical and Mental Health Outcomes

"... Many young people of color feel 'over-policed, undervalued, and unsafe' in their own communities... The result is entire generations growing up in constant fear, which affects their lives and can limit their potential in so many ways."⁵³

The process of arresting youth can result in both short-term and long-term health impacts on a young person and their family. This section focuses on the negative physical and mental health impacts of police surveillance, the arrest process, and detention before court conviction, and some positive impacts of police-youth interactions designed to build trust.

Police Surveillance and Contact Can Be Traumatizing, Especially for Youth of Color

Police surveillance and arrest processes are stressful and stigmatizing

Over the past century, government surveillance and policing in communities of color and in schools has expanded significantly.¹¹⁵⁴ Living in a community with frequent government surveillance increases levels of psychological stress and alters behaviors.⁵⁵ Youth who are involuntarily stopped by police reported experiencing high rates of distress, perceived injustice, hopelessness, and dehumanization.^{56 57} Trauma and anxiety symptoms increase with the frequency of police contact, especially if contact was "intrusive" or the individual felt unfairly stopped by police, and levels of police intrusion are predictive of PTSD symptoms.¹⁰ One study found that 4 out of 10 young women reported having had male police officers flirt, whistle, or "come on to them" in the past 12 months, and most of these women felt more at risk by the sexualized harassment.⁵⁸

"Common theme in the interaction with police — there are a lot of them, it's a tense moment. I always think: this is where I get thrown in jail."

- Former Detroit resident who was arrested as a youth

Being detained by police — whether at one's home, at school, on the street, or in another public location — can be stigmatizing for youth. Even if the young person is innocent, being placed in handcuffs, put into a squad car, brought down to the police station, and/or booked can all contribute to them being perceived and subsequently treated differently by their family, friends, and authority figures.

Even if it doesn't result in an arrest, police contact may involve harsh language (including racial insults or taunts about sexuality), physical contact (in the form of physical frisks, aggressive holds, or punches), and/or the use of batons, tasers, chemical sprays, or firearms.¹⁰⁵⁹ For the 75% to 93%

of youth in the juvenile system who have already experienced some degree of trauma,⁶⁰ the act of processing during and after arrest can be traumatizing and may trigger stress responses and depressive symptoms, especially if the contact is associated with perceived or anticipated racism.¹⁰

Youth of color are more likely to report harassment and distrust of police

The disproportionality of how police interact with youth has led to a cycle of distrust, where youth, particularly Black and Latinx boys, feel betrayed and mistrusted by adults.³¹ White youth tend to trust the police and have more positive interactions with police, and Black youth tend to have more negative and hostile feelings toward police, seeing them as a force of oppression rather than community protection, with Latinx youth falling somewhere between these two populations.⁶¹ A national sample of young people ages 18–29 found that:

- 55% of Black youth report harassment by the police, nearly twice the rate of other young people
- 44% of Black youth trust the police, compared to 76% of Asian American, 72% of White, and 60% of Latinx youth.⁶²

Racial trauma can change behaviors and interactions

Interactions with law enforcement officials can result in negative mental health impacts, both for those who have direct encounters as well as those who directly or indirectly witness events. Recognizing the additional impacts of racism and discrimination on health, researchers have defined "racial trauma" as symptoms of depression, anxiety, low self-esteem, feelings of humiliation, poor concentration, or irritability resulting from racial harassment, witnessing racial violence, or experiencing institutional racism.⁶³

While not everyone who experiences racism and discrimination develops symptoms of race-based trauma, repeated exposure may lead to:

- Increased vigilance avoiding eye contact, trusting only social and family networks, avoiding new situations and taking risks
- Increased suspicion of social institutions like schools, government
- Increased aggression defiant behavior, gang involvement, domestic violence, and appearing tough and impenetrable to cope with danger and control one's environment
- Increased sensitivity to threats, being disrespected or shamed using defensive postures
- Psychological and physiological symptoms Depression, anxiety, emotional detachment, and other symptoms from unresolved trauma and chronic stress
- Increased alcohol and drug use to help manage pain of unresolved trauma
- Narrowing sense of time lack of a sense of future, dying is an expected outcome⁶⁴

As noted by public health advocates, "Institutional racism is a determinant of health that contributes to high rates of poverty and unemployment among communities of color, in turn leading to the kinds of illegal activities that, when seen in isolation, can make police presence appear justified. Studies examining predictors of police force size provide evidence that policing exists to uphold existing hierarchies. Communities of color with cultural dissimilarities are seen as a threat to the social order, and thus the criminal justice system is used as a mechanism of control."¹¹

Stress and racial trauma increase likelihood of future risky behaviors

A participatory study in 5 urban areas about barriers to youth wellness found that young people reported that they experience stress, lack of safety, mistrust, and fear of police. They cited stereotyping and racial bias as reasons they feel unsafe and engage in risky behaviors to cope with stress.⁶⁵ Multiple studies show that when stressed, youth may engage in risky behaviors such as using alcohol, cigarettes, and having unprotected sex.⁶⁶⁶⁷

Promising practice: Trauma-informed approaches⁶⁸

A trauma-informed approach can be implemented in any type of service setting or organization and is distinct from trauma-specific interventions or treatments that are designed specifically to address the consequences of trauma and to facilitate healing.

A program, organization, or system that is trauma informed:

- Realizes the widespread impact of trauma and understands potential paths for recovery
- Recognizes the signs and symptoms of trauma in clients, families, staff, and others involved with the justice system
- Responds by fully integrating knowledge about trauma into policies, procedures, and practices
- Seeks to actively resist re-traumatization

A trauma-informed juvenile system: 69

- Uses trauma screening and assessment and evidence-based trauma treatments designed for justice settings
- Partners with families to reduce the potential traumatic experience of justice involvement
- Collaborates across systems to enhance continuity of care
- Creates a trauma-responsive environment of care
- Reduces disproportionate minority contact and addresses disparate treatment of minority youth

Detaining Youth Can Impact Mental and Physical Health

Not all youth who are detained by police or held in detention centers have been convicted of a crime. Sometimes youth are held in a police squad car or placed in detention while awaiting a parent or guardian's release, until they can receive psychiatric care or social services, until there is a clear resolution of the charges being leveraged against them, or for other reasons. Youth who are detained awaiting a court date or a placement can spend a few hours, a few days, or up to a few months in a locked facility. Initial police contact, including arrest and detention, can result in labeling a youth as delinquent, impacting how parents, peers, law enforcement, and others view them.¹

Data collected on youth detention does not indicate how many youth are held pre-adjudication or pre-conviction and for what length of time. However, there is evidence in the research literature to

illustrate that youth detention — even for short periods of time — can negatively impact a youth's mental and physical health.

Detaining youth can cause trauma, PTSD

A special investigation by the U.S. House of Representatives found that 2 out of 3 juvenile detention facilities were holding youth who were waiting for community mental health treatment, and that "on any given night, 7% of all youth held in detention were waiting for community mental health services."^{70 71}

Even if detained for short periods of time, youth in detention facilities may be exposed to verbal, physical, or sexual aggression (from other youth and from staff), loss of privacy, isolation, or confinement. These exposures can exacerbate mental illness, PTSD, and fear, particularly among previously victimized youth.⁶⁰ Among detained youth, 1 out of 3 of those diagnosed with depression reported experiencing the onset of depression during their stay in the correctional facility,⁷² causing researchers to note that "the transition into incarceration itself may be responsible for some of the observed effects" of increased mental illness in detention.⁷³

As noted in one report, "At best, detained youth are physically and emotionally separated from the families and communities who are the most invested in their recovery and success. Often, detained youth are housed in overcrowded, understaffed facilities — an environment that conspires to breed neglect and violence."¹⁶

Youth who have experienced sexual assault are particularly at risk for victimization and further trauma if they are detained. A national survey of 26,000 youth in custody found that those who previously experienced sexual assault were more than twice as likely (24% vs. 10%) to report sexual victimization in correctional facilities than those with no sexual assault history.⁷⁴

Shackling youth can cause mental and emotional harm

Once youth have been detained, they are sometimes placed in shackles during transport to the court. For children who have experienced physical or sexual abuse, have mental illness or retardation, or have other disabilities, the use of shackles can cause "serious mental and emotional harm, and undermine the court's very objectives in preventing delinquency or rehabilitating a child."⁷⁵ Importantly, researchers have found that there is no statistical difference in youth behavior in the courtroom if they are completely shackled or if they are un-cuffed at the hands.⁷⁵

Injury or Death from Use of Force Is Rare But Harmful and Racially Disproportionate

Arrests are sometimes made with some level of force.ⁱⁱⁱ According to the National Institute of Justice, "Law enforcement officers should use only the amount of force necessary to mitigate an incident, make an arrest, or protect themselves or others from harm."⁷⁶ Most law enforcement agencies are trained in a "use of force continuum," where officers learn to use appropriate levels of force depending on the circumstances.⁷⁷ See Appendix C for a description of each level of force on the continuum and its potential health impacts. In general, police violence and use of force has been associated with a range of negative health impacts including assault-related ear damage, spinal cord injuries, broken ribs and teeth, internal injuries, and death.⁷⁸

ⁱⁱⁱ Use of force can include the use of the officer's hands, placing a pedestrian on the ground, placing a pedestrian against the wall, drawing the officer's weapon, pointing the weapon at the pedestrian, and use of baton, handcuffs, pepper spray, or other physical object to control a pedestrian.

Use of force is rare, but youth and people of color experience disproportionate use of force

According to the Office of Justice Programs, an estimated 1.4% of individuals who had contact with law enforcement had force used or threatened against them in 2008.⁷⁹ Younger people (ages 16–25) were twice as likely (2.6%) to experience a threat or the use of force by police than people 26 years or older (1.3%).⁸

People of color experience disproportionate use of force by police compared to their White counterparts.⁸⁰ The Bureau of Justice Statistics confirms this finding (Table 3). Black people are twice as likely to experience nonfatal force and 3 times as likely to experience a personal search or deadly force compared to White people. Latinx people experience slightly less use of force than Black people but more police force in almost all categories when compared to Whites.

	White*	Black*	Latinx
Experienced nonfatal force during most recent contact	1.4%	3.5%	2.1%
Experienced nonfatal force during street stops	6.9%	13.7%	5.9%
Experienced personal search	2.8%	9.4%	3.6%
Experienced deadly force (killed by police)	0.0003%	0.0014%	0.0009%

Table 3. Prevalence of the Use of Force during Police Contact, 2002–2011

Source: BJS Report on Police Use of Non-Fatal Force 2002–2011.

* White not including Latinx, Black not including Latinx

Black and Latinx people are more likely to experience lethal use of force

People of color are more likely to experience lethal use of force than Whites. Recent analysis of national vital statistics data found that Black people were 2.8 times and Latinx people were 1.7 times more likely to die from a "legal intervention" than Whites.⁸¹ An investigation by the Washington Post drawing on media reports, not vital statistics data, found that compared to Whites, unarmed Black men are 7 times more likely to die by police gunfire.⁸² In 2016, there were 13 adults (and no youth under 18) who were shot and killed by police in Michigan. Of those 13 adults, 7 were White, 5 were Black, and 1 was Latinx.⁸³

Most use of force results in non-lethal injuries, and youth are injured less often than adults

Injury rates from use of force range from 17% to 64% across the United States. The majority of injuries by police are minor bruises, strains, and abrasions.⁷⁷ For example, the use of handcuffs can cause bruising and contusions, swelling, pain on impact, discoloration of the skin around the injured areas,⁸⁴ fractures, lacerations, and injuries to the radial, ulnar, and median nerves resulting in pain, weakness, and debilitation.⁸⁵

All told in 2012, an estimated 55,400 people were killed or treated in a hospital for a "legal police intervention," and of these roughly 15% were under the age of 21. Of those 15%:

- 2% experienced fatal injuries
- 5% were admitted to the hospital but survived
- 93% were treated in the emergency room and released

Put another way, there was 1 hospital-treated injury or death of a suspect or bystander for every 291 arrests or stops by police.⁹ Youth who are under the age of 21 are less likely to visit the ER, be admitted to a hospital, or die from police intervention than older individuals.⁹ There is no data on injuries from the use of force in the state of Michigan, in Wayne or Washtenaw Counties available at the time of this writing.

While those under age 25 experience greater use of force than people ages 26 and over, the data on injuries from use of force is not measured in the same age brackets. Because of this, it is not possible to discern whether rates of injury from use of force differ between those under age 21, those ages 21–25, and those ages 26 and older.

Detroit Police Department is decreasing excessive use of force

Over the past decade, in response to federal investigations and court decrees, the Detroit Police Department has been implementing measures to reduce excessive use of force among its staff.⁸⁶ According to a 2014 report by the U.S. Department of Justice and U.S. Attorney's Office, the Detroit Police Department has decreased the number of fatal shootings (47 people died between 2004 and 2009 vs. 17 people between 2009 and 2014), the use of chemical sprays (460 incidents in 2000 vs. 50 in 2014), and the use of force incidents (873 in 2010 vs. 473 in 2013).⁸⁷

The Detroit Police Department makes citizen complaints against police and their outcomes publicly available. In 2016, of over 3,700 complaints filed, 640 of them were from young people ages 10 to 25. Complaints are an interesting subset because while a small portion of the total are for use of force (250 out of 3,700), other complaints are about arrest, demeanor, harassment, procedure, search, and service.⁸⁸

Youth Arrests Lead to Lower Educational Attainment and Fewer Job Options

Juvenile arrest can have "turning point" consequences that shape inequality in America.²²

Higher Rates of Education, Jobs, and Income Lead to Better Health

More education leads to better health

People with more education can expect to live 7 years longer, on average, than their less educated peers.⁸⁹ For example, men and women with no high school degree have a 23% and 32% higher risk of death, respectively, than those with a high school degree. Further education is even more health-protective.⁹⁰ Education can increase health knowledge and coping skills, enabling a person to make better-informed choices regarding medical care and adopt and maintain healthy behaviors (e.g., less alcohol and drug use and more exercise).⁹¹⁹² Overall, Black and Latinx populations have lower levels of education than other racial/ethnic groups, due to systemic policies that have limited educational resources and quality for generations, leaving them without as much education to protect their health.^{93 94}

More education leads to better job outcomes

Education leads to a greater likelihood of being employed, having better working conditions, and having better employer benefits such as health care, paid sick days, and higher wages.⁹¹ Each additional year of education, for example, leads to roughly an 8% increase in earnings.^{89 95 96}

Higher income leads to better health

Income is one of the strongest and most consistent predictors of health and disease in the public health research literature.⁹⁷ Higher incomes afford individuals and their families the benefit of economic security and wealth accumulation, which reduces stress, makes it easier to obtain health care when needed, increases access to healthy food, promotes physical activity, and makes it easier to find a home.⁹¹ Similar to education, Black and Latinx populations have lower rates of employment and income than other racial/ethnic groups due to a multitude of structural and interpersonal forms of discrimination, leaving them more vulnerable to health challenges.^{98 99}

In sum, the negative consequences of getting arrested, experiencing official labeling, and/or being incarcerated as an adolescent increasingly mortgage one's future, especially later life chances molded by schooling and employment.¹ Researchers have described the detrimental consequences of labeling as effectively "knifing off" one's opportunities for a conventional life.¹⁰⁰

Detroit Struggles with Lower Educational Engagement and Attainment

As Table 5 shows, Detroit and Wayne County have higher absenteeism rates than the state of Michigan and Washtenaw County. Graduation rates vary widely by city and the type of school. Detroit Public Schools are only slightly lower than the graduation rate of the state. However, when considering educational attainment, there are significantly lower numbers of people with a high school and bachelor's degree in Detroit than in the State.

	Detroit	Wayne County	Washentaw County	Michigan
Absenteeism, 2015–2016*	68%	37%	23%	28%
4-year Graduation Rate, 2015–2016 †	78%	N/A [§]	N/A [§]	80%
Educational Attainment, 2011–2015				
Adults with HS graduation or more	80%	87%	95%	90%
Bachelor's degree or more	14%	30%	53%	27%

Table 5. Educational Outcomes in Select Locations in Michigan

Sources: State of Michigan Center for Educational Performance and Information - Student Count: Attendance. <u>http://www.michigan.gov/cepi/0,4546,7-113-21423---,00.html</u> United States Census. Quick Facts.

- * Percentage of students missing 10 or more days
- [†] County average graduation rates were not available. County estimates illustrate ranges by city and by type of school.

[‡] No average available because graduation rates are given by each school, without an aggregate average. In Wayne County, graduation rates range from 5% to 98%, and in Washtenaw from 10% to 97%.

Youth Arrests Lead to Lower Educational Attainment

Youth arrests trigger school exclusion policies that lead to school dropout

Arrests can have a negative impact on high school graduation — not as a result of poor student engagement, but as a result of the school's reaction to the arrest.²² High school dropout often occurs because schools find out about the arrest and initiate exclusionary policies that lead to academic disengagement and sometimes expulsion.²² Even though juvenile arrests are usually sealed, schools can find out about a student's arrest when it occurs on school grounds, when the young person must attend an alternative high school in a juvenile facility, or if a probation officer checks for the student's attendance.²²

Once a school is aware that a student has had contact with the juvenile system, they may label the student as having a negative influence on the school's test scores, truancy rates, or graduation rates and work to exclude them as a means to enhance the school's accountability measures.²²

"Sometimes they would just bring the police into the Detroit Public Schools to frisk us."

> Former Detroit resident who was arrested as a youth

Youth arrests reduce the likelihood of completing high school

Youth who are first arrested at a young age — 13, 14, or 15 — experience the most detrimental effects. They are 25% more likely to drop out of high school, 20% more likely to be incarcerated, and 10–12% more likely to be arrested again after the age of 18.²³ Overall, youth who are arrested are nearly twice as likely to drop out of high school,¹⁰¹ and they average 1 to 1.5 fewer years of education.^{22 23}

Arrests create barriers to admission into colleges

In 2009, a survey was sent out to over 3,000 colleges and universities in the U.S. to inquire about their admissions process.¹⁰² Out of the 273 that responded, 66% reported that they collect information about criminal records in their admissions process, and most said they used the questions that are included on the Common Application.¹⁰² Some schools made answering the criminal history questions optional, and some schools only reviewed the information after preliminary admissions decisions had been made.¹⁰² Many colleges report that they use the information to address liability issues, but data suggest that crimes on campus are not disproportionately committed by students with a criminal history.¹⁰³

Applicants who indicate they do have a criminal history are often asked to comply with various additional actions, such as paying for and submitting a criminal background check, writing a separate letter of explanation, or submitting a letter from a correctional or probation/parole professional.¹⁰² Sometimes these actions are financially or logistically not feasible for potential students, and many times they add a layer of burden to the application process that becomes an insurmountable deterrent. Applicants who indicate they have a criminal record may also be at risk to lose their eligibility for federal financial aid.¹⁰⁴

Private and 4-year schools are more likely to collect information on criminal history than 2-year schools.¹⁰² This creates pressure for applicants with a criminal history to focus their efforts on community colleges.¹⁰² The Wayne County Community College District does not collect criminal history information from its applicants.¹⁰⁵

Promising practice: Beyond the Box¹⁰⁶

To help colleges and universities remove barriers that prevent people with criminal records from pursuing higher education, the United States Department of Education has created a "Beyond the Box" Resource Guide. The U.S. DOE advises colleges and universities to:

- Consider deleting the question on college applications about criminal records.
- If the question is necessary, delay considering the question until after the admission decision has been made.
- If inquiring about criminal history, narrow and clearly define the focus of the question so it is not vague and catch-all.
- Give prospective students the opportunity to explain criminal justice involvement and preparedness for study.
- Provide admissions personnel and counselors training on effective use of criminal justice information.

Black students are arrested more than White students

According to the U.S. Department of Education Office of Civil Rights, nationally, Black students are referred to law enforcement and subjected to school-related arrests at a higher rate when compared to White students.¹⁰⁷ As Table 4 shows, despite being 16% of enrolled students in the U.S., Black students make up 31% of kids with a school-related arrest.

Table 4. Disproportionate School-Related Arrests in the United States

	Student enrollment	Students referred to law enforcement	School-related arrest
Black students	16%	27%	31%
White students	51%	41%	39%

Sources: U.S. Department of Education Office for Civil Rights, "CIVIL RIGHTS DATA COLLECTION Data Snapshot: School Discipline."

Arrests Limit Employment Options and Earnings, Especially for Black People

Youth typically face higher unemployment rates

When employment options are limited for adults (ages 25+) such as during recessions, adults will take jobs usually filled by youth and young adults (ages 16-24), resulting in higher unemployment rates for youth.¹⁰⁸

Youth in Detroit face higher rates of unemployment compared to Michigan as a whole

Between 2010 and 2014, 15% of Detroit teens ages 16–19 were not attending school or working, compared to 7% across Michigan.^{109 110}

A criminal history reduces the likelihood of getting a job

Studies show that having a criminal record limits employment options. The Society for Human Resource Management found that nearly 7 out of 10 employers used criminal background checks on all candidates.¹¹¹ Job applicants who report having a criminal record are 50% less likely to receive a callback or job offer.¹¹² Thirty-one percent of employers reported that even having an arrest with no conviction would be "somewhat influential" in making a decision about hiring.¹¹¹

Promising practice: Project Clean Slate

In Detroit, *Project Clean Slate* helps residents get their criminal records expunged to assist in better job opportunities, and *100 Volunteer Lawyers* handles qualifying nonviolent criminal expungements for free if applicants agree to sign up with City's Workforce Development job readiness program. A Stanford University study of a Record Clearance Project (RCP) in Santa Clara County, California, found that the average change in yearly income after expungement was almost \$6,200. This costbenefit analysis found that RCP participants had a net benefit from increased income, increased tax revenues, reduced government assistance, and higher contributions to the gross domestic product.¹¹³ A Michigan State University paper considering outcomes of expungement for youth found a sizable positive effect of expungement on college attendance and future earnings.¹¹⁴

Black people already experience hiring discrimination, and a criminal history makes it worse

As mentioned above, a criminal record reduces the likelihood of a callback or job offer by 50%, but that number differs by race. Black applicants are 60% less likely to receive a callback or job offer, compared to 30% for White applicants.¹¹² In fact, White applicants with a criminal history generally receive as many job offers as Black applicants with no criminal history.¹¹⁵ Criminal background checks can actually reduce this disparity, because employers often engage in statistical discrimination and assume less-educated Black men have a criminal history unless proven otherwise.¹¹⁵

Employers ask about criminal history to reduce liability

Although some employers ask about a criminal history because they wish to ensure a safe work environment or to assess trustworthiness, the number-one reason employers ask about a criminal history is to reduce legal liability. More than half of employers (52%) ask for this reason.¹¹¹

Reducing employment options leads to lower earnings and higher likelihood of being on public assistance

Youth who are charged with a crime between the ages of 14 and 22 will experience approximately 20% lower earnings as adults.¹¹⁶ They also have almost twice the odds of being on general assistance by age 29.¹⁰⁰ Poverty and income level is well known to impact health directly, e.g., from malnutrition or exposure to extreme heat or cold, to the less obvious effects of the chronic stress of having to make ends meet. Additionally, studies looking at self-rated health at various income levels show a drastic gradient with people who make less reporting higher rates of poor or fair health.¹¹⁷

Many youth not understand future impacts of arrest records or opportunities to seal/expunge^{118 119 120}

Many youth do not know that they can expunge their juvenile arrest record and that they have to seal their records to prevent subsequent impacts on their lives due to schools or employers accessing the arrest record.¹²² Although youth arrest records are supposed to be accessible only by courts and law enforcement, the arrest record is not confidential and does not disappear when the case closes or when the young person becomes an adult. As noted by the Juvenile Law Center, "These records interfere with children's opportunities to move ahead in life and demonstrate their ability to make better choices. Children's juvenile court records tell the story of what they once did — not the story of who they are."

In Michigan, since 2012, individuals with juvenile records are allowed to ask courts to expunge a limited number of misdemeanor or felony offenses from their records each year.¹¹⁹ Expungement and record sealing can reduce the lifetime consequences of an arrest record, but often these processes require legal assistance that can be prohibitively costly. However, very few criminal history background checks performed by private companies use data from original sources, meaning that even if a court order exists to expunge or seal a record, that information can resurface in background checks into the future.

Promising Practice: Sealing and expungement of juvenile arrest and conviction records¹²³

According to the National Juvenile Justice Network, law enforcement, court, juvenile facility, and adult jail records for youth should:

- Not be available for inspection by the public and should never be available online
- Be automatically sealed when the young person is discharged from court supervision, even if they're older than 18 at that point

In addition:

- Sealed records should be completely closed to the general public.
- Youth records should become eligible for expungement at the time youth are discharged from court supervision.
- Both sealing and expungement should be available free of charge; youth should not be responsible for initiating the process; and youth should be notified when the process is complete. If the state determines that the young person's records can't be sealed or expunged, they should be notified and appointed an attorney to assist in appealing the decision.

Youth Arrests Lead to More Arrests

Arrest is a Negative Health Exposure

Youth recidivism, whether measured by re-arrest, re-conviction, or re-incarceration, means that a young person engaged in some behavior that reengages law enforcement. Certain behaviors, such as substance use or fighting in school, are themselves potentially risky to health. However, any encounter with the juvenile system — even if the behavior is not a direct health risk — means that youth are placing themselves in what public health terms a "negative health exposure": the juvenile system. "The deeper a child penetrates the formal system, the less likely he or she is to desist from offending. The key to reducing offending lies in minimal intervention and maximum diversion."¹²⁴

Deeper penetration into the system means higher risk of premature death

More juvenile system exposure means harsher sanctions, more restrictive placement, and less access to behavioral health services.¹²⁵ The deeper a youth penetrates into the juvenile system, the higher the risk of premature death. Youth involved in the juvenile system have a premature mortality rate almost 1.5 times higher than non-involved community youth.¹²⁶ Figure 3 shows data from a study tracking youths for 12 years after they were involved in the juvenile system. Each step (arrest, detention, incarceration, adult system transfer) is more harmful than the last.¹²⁵ Given this, programs that help lower recidivism are health interventions, protecting youth from participating in risky behaviors and decreasing exposure to the harmful environment of the juvenile system.



Figure 3. Mortality Rate for Youth at Various Stages of the Juvenile System, per 100,000 youth

Source: Aslsma M, Lau K, Perkins A, et al. Mortality of youth offenders along a continuum of justice system involvement. Am J Prev Med. 2016;50(3):303-310.

Juvenile system programs should measure outcomes beyond just recidivism

While recidivism is the most commonly measured outcome of any program in the juvenile system, other outcomes are just as important to health. Educational attainment, family relationships, and accessing treatment for substance use disorder or mental health issues all have scientifically proven connections to better health outcomes. Not only are they important to health outcomes, they are highly related to recidivism as well. Specifically:

- The more education one attains, the less likely one is to recidivate.¹²⁷
- Family unity and support decreases recidivism.¹²⁸
- People receiving treatment for substance use disorders have lower rates of recidivism.¹²⁹
- Providing treatment to youth with mental health issues is more effective than punishment.^{130 131}

Youth Arrest Leads to Further Arrests

Being arrested and having contact with the juvenile system as a youth can sometimes result in a snowball effect — once a youth is in the system, they are labeled "delinquent," making them more likely to be picked up by police for subsequent misbehaviors, have more contact with law enforcement, experience reduced tolerance of future transgressions, and receive harsher punishments.¹ Basically, labeling a youth as delinquent creates an expectation by external actors of continued antisocial behavior and increases the likelihood that they will be treated differently than others who were not arrested.¹³² For example, youth misbehaviors that could have previously resulted in police turning a blind eye to misconduct could now result in an arrest.¹

Youth re-arrest rates are much higher than any re-offending would suggest

Researchers have been able to separate the effect of prior arrest on actual re-offending behavior from the labeling effect. One study found that if a youth had been arrested earlier in their life they were almost 7.5 times more likely to be re-arrested, but only 1.6 times more likely to take illegal drugs in the past year, and only 1.8 times more likely to have been truant more than 5 times. Researchers determined that this effect was completely independent of any current involvement with offending behaviors. By controlling for offending behaviors, authors concluded that later arrest was not due to criminal behavior but occurred simply because the young person had the label of a past arrest and thus was judged by police to likely be a troublemaker.¹²⁴

A recent study in Chicago was able to tease this out further by controlling for neighborhood-, individual-, and family-level influences as well as using statistical modeling to parse the difference between a first arrest's effect on offending behaviors and re-arrest's. Youth with a previous arrest, when compared to similar youth without an arrest, were more likely to be arrested in the future even if they engaged in similar levels of future delinquency (55% of those arrested previously were re-arrested vs. 9% of those not arrested previously). The authors determined that these effects are separate processes — again, that re-arrest happens because of labeling by law enforcement.¹ The authors state, "That the difference in re-arrest ... is considerably larger than differences in reoffending suggests that the two effects are distinct."

Youth Arrest Is Likely to Cause Criminal Behavior

A 2013 meta-analytic review of the impact of the juvenile system concluded, "Involvement with the juvenile system, holding all factors constant, is associated with an increased likelihood of offending behavior."¹³² Many researchers note that contact with the juvenile system itself is inherently criminogenic.^{132 133} Early police contact or arrest increases the probability that youth will be involved in illegal behaviors some 15 years or more later — it is not a short-term phenomenon.¹⁰⁰ Having experienced formal police contact or arrest in adolescence more than triples the odds of being arrested in young adulthood.¹⁰⁰

Juvenile court processing increases the likelihood of future crime compared to arrest and release

Youth who undergo official juvenile court processing, versus being arrested but simply released, have a higher rate of future crimes and are more likely to have an adult criminal record. A study following youth from age 6 until age 25 showed that 1 of every 4 youth who had been arrested but released without going further into the juvenile system ended up with an adult criminal record, compared to 1 out of 2 youth who had been arrested and processed through court. As adults, youth going through the courts committed more crimes compared to youth who were arrested but released.¹³⁴

Age at first arrest, prior arrest, and first contact with the law are all found to be "risk factors" for recidivism in criminal justice literature. Reports using law enforcement data tend to interpret contact with the law as an outcome related to individual risk factors (race, education level, gender) rather than an "exposure" that leads to deeper and further involvement with the juvenile or criminal justice system.^{127 135 136} In the language of public health, contact with the juvenile system is a negative exposure, and decreasing the dose will improve health.

Pre-arrest Diversion Programs Have Better Recidivism Outcomes

Since the mid- to late 1990s, efforts to divert youth and adults from further involvement in the justice system have grown exponentially. Youth can be diverted away from the juvenile system before any law enforcement involvement takes place. Intervention by schools, child welfare agencies, behavioral health agencies, or other people involved in a youth's life can lead to a young person receiving prevention services that can address behaviors that, if continued, would draw them into the juvenile system.¹³⁷

The Michigan Council on Crime and Delinquency's 2017 report about juvenile diversion⁷ identifies programs according to where on the law enforcement spectrum the diversion occurs:

- **Pre-arrest diversion** occurs when a youth has contact with a law enforcement officer after committing an offense, but they are not arrested or detained. Typically, youth diverted before the point of arrest are warned and released, referred to community-based services, or issued a civil citation.
- Pre-petition diversion occurs after a youth is arrested but before a petition has been filed with the juvenile court. Youth are often required to admit responsibility for breaking the law and voluntarily agree to comply with the requirements set forth by the diversion program. If successful, they avoid judicial processing altogether, and the charges are dismissed.
- **Post-petition diversion** occurs after a petition is filed with the juvenile court and involves the young person and family having contact with juvenile court staff but before the commencement of a formal hearing.

It is telling that the term "true diversion" has been applied to pre-arrest programs because these programs and practices limit the use of the traditional juvenile system the most.¹³²

One meta-analysis of 73 juvenile diversion programs found that diversion programs had 10% lower recidivism rates on average than traditional juvenile system processes (31.5% for diversion programs compared to 41.3% for traditional juvenile justice processing).¹³² Meta-analyses are important because they closely consider many evaluations of different diversion programs and include only the most rigorous studies for analysis.

Pre-arrest diversion participants are less likely to re-offend than post-arrest diversion participants

Another key finding from the meta-analysis is that low-risk youth participating in pre-arrest diversion programs were almost 2.5 times (2.44) less likely to re-offend, while low-risk youth in post-arrest diversion programs were 1.5 times (1.49) less likely than traditionally processed youth to re-offend.¹³²

It is important to note that pre-arrest diversion programs do not guarantee better racial proportions in the juvenile system, but if implemented well, they can. For example, of those diverted from arrest through Florida's civil citations program, over 90% are youth of color.¹³⁸ One reason for this success was ongoing data collection — when the data showed that certain counties were using the citation process more with White youth, the counties made changes.¹³⁸

Promising practice: Civil citations programs

Civil citations programs give law enforcement an alternative to arrest or formal processing that diverts a young person before arrest, holds them accountable, involves parents in sanctioning, and prevents further involvement in the juvenile system. Police use their discretion to issue a citation rather than a formal complaint.

Youth participate in a needs assessment, perform community service, and complete various sanctions that may include treatment and reparations. Civil citations processes have one coordinating agency; however, the success of the process depends on the collaboration of law enforcement, judges, community health and service providers, public defenders, state attorneys, and the Department of Juvenile Justice.¹³⁹

Florida has the most advanced civil citations program for youth in the nation,¹³⁸ which started out as a pilot and was left to each community to implement. This has led to varied and unfair implementation by geography, with some youth arrested for behaviors for which youth in other locations [only] receive citations.¹⁴⁰ Due to successes in high-implementation communities in Florida — very low recidivism rates and large cost savings — legislators in Florida have proposed mandatory civil citations for 11 specific offenses in the current legislative session.¹⁴¹

From 1998 to 2008:¹⁴⁰

- Miami-Dade County reduced juvenile arrests by 46%.
- In all of Florida, juvenile arrests declined by 3%.
- The use of civil citations reduced the number of first-time youth offenders who are stopped by the police again within the first year by 80%.
- Florida youth who were issued citations were 50% less likely to re-offend than those who were arrested for similar offenses.

Civil citations programs in Florida: 5% recidivism rate Compared to post-arrest diversion for similar crimes: 9% recidivism

Michigan's youth diversion programs are offered to White youth more often than Black youth

As stated earlier, Black youth in Michigan are arrested at a higher rate than White youth. Then, once contact with the justice system is made, Black youth are less likely to be offered diversion and are more likely to have a petition filed, be detained, and transferred to the adult system.⁷

Responses Outside of the Juvenile System Work Best for Low-Risk Misbehaviors

The juvenile system can do more harm than good by actively intervening with youth who are at low risk of re-offending.¹⁴² In one example, youth in Florida's juvenile system assessed as low risk were placed in confinement and subsequently were re-arrested at a higher rate than low-risk youth placed on probation or diversion.¹⁴³

Youth with no/minimal justice system contact are the least likely to re-offend

Studies mentioned above showing that pre-arrest programs decrease recidivism more than post-arrest programs support the conclusion that less contact with the juvenile system yields better re-offending outcomes. Another study of the impact of juvenile system contact found that the largest reductions in youth re-offending were with youth who had either no or minimal contact with the juvenile system. Youth drawn further into the system, even with the aim of receiving interventions intended to address their behavioral problems, had no significant reduction in frequency of serious offending.¹²⁴

A separate meta-analysis of service delivery for youth found that therapeutic interventions delivered in community settings are more effective than those delivered in juvenile institutional settings.¹⁴⁴ This conclusion held all other factors constant and offers even more support for diverting youth out of the criminal justice system.

The Risk-Needs-Responsivity principle, commonly used in juvenile system settings, states that the level of intervention must match a measured risk in youth. Intensive intervention should be reserved for medium- and high-risk youth, with minimal intervention — or no intervention at all — reserved for low-risk youth.^{132 142}

Civil Citations Programs Show Lower Recidivism Rates

In general, the less contact a youth has with the juvenile system, the less they are re-arrested and re-convicted. Table 6 summarizes some relevant recidivism rates in Michigan and Florida. While comparing recidivism rates is inherently fraught with differences in measurement and definition, we have attempted to be transparent with those factors.

	Traditional Processing	Adjudicated	Post-arrest diversion	Pre-arrest Civil Citation
Recidivism rate	33%*	11% [†]	8 % [‡]	5% §
Definition	Any new conviction	Any new felony conviction	Any new conviction	Subsequent adjudication or adult conviction
Time frame	2 years	1 year	1 year	1 year
Geography	Michigan	Wayne County, Mi	Wayne County, Mi	Florida
Year of study	2016	2016	2016	2016

Table 6. Recidivism Rates for Various Levels of Youth in the Juvenile System, 2016

Sources:

^{*} Michigan Supreme Court State Court Administrative Office.¹⁴⁵

[†] Wayne County Department of Health, Veterans & Community Wellness, Juvenile and Youth Services Division.³⁴

Assured Family Services (Juvenile Assessment Center). Annual Performance Report October 2015 – September 2016.
 ^{137 146}
 ⁵ Elocide Department of Juvenila Justice ¹⁴⁷

[§] Florida Department of Juvenile Justice.¹

Promising practice: Wayne County Right TRAC and AFS prevention services¹³⁷

Right TRAC (Taking Responsibility and Accepting Consequences) is a post-arrest diversion program for youth arrested with low-level or first-time offenses. With the goal of preventing further penetration into the juvenile system, youth are:

- Referred via the prosecutor's office
- Assessed at the Juvenile Assessment Center as to their risk level and needs
- Assigned to a Youth Assistance Program for targeted services relating to school attendance and performance; family life; negative, aggressive, or risky behaviors; behavioral health; and substance use

In 2016, 71% completed the program successfully and only 8% recidivated within 1 year. In 2016, 655 youth participated in Right TRAC.

Assured Family Services (AFS), the agency that coordinates the Right TRAC program, also provided over 6,000 youth with prevention services in 2016. AFS oversees and operates a vast array of mental and physical health care, counseling, case management, educational support, after school, and group programming to youth with needs who are referred through schools, child welfare, police, and a variety of other sources. Prevention programming does not require an arrest or referral through the Prosecutor's Office, and the goal is to increase youth, family, and community well-being.

Decreasing Youth Arrests Saves Municipalities Money

"With so much of the court's docket spent on minor, non-violent crimes, prosecutors are left with little time to adequately investigate and prosecute more serious offenses, leading to lower conviction rates."¹³⁸

Unnecessary youth arrests for misdemeanors use valuable court time

The time spent prosecuting youth misbehaviors clogs the courts and reduces time available to spend on other cases.¹³⁸ From analyses done by the American Bar Association on the potential of increasing the use of civil citations in the adult system, defense attorneys are able to spend, on average, about 1 hour on each case they have. In Atlanta, public defenders have a caseload of about 2,400 cases per year, and in Washington State, lawyers prosecute 29 cases per day (Table 7).¹³⁸

Unnecessary misdemeanor prosecutions take time and money away from prosecuting more serious offenses that could have a greater impact on public safety.¹³⁸ In Washington State, 1 in every 5 cases prosecuted are for alcohol possession, a health issue that does not need to use court time.¹³⁸

Juvenile arrests cost time for the police and related services, and having a Juvenile Assessment Center reduces police time spent on processing youth

Arresting juveniles also uses up valuable time for the police, as well as staff who provide related services in probation supervision, juvenile processing, and residential supervision. Compared to pre-arrest civil citations programs, arrest and processing take much more time. Nationwide, arrests take an average of 86 minutes while civil citations take an average of 24 minutes. At one extreme, in Gwinnett County, Georgia, arrests take about 127 minutes compared to 35 minutes for a civil citation process.¹⁴⁸

In Florida, police officers were averaging 6 hours for each juvenile arrest before the Juvenile Services Department was created to coordinate referrals and manage cases. After, police streamlined arrests to 45 minutes each. In Lake Charles, Louisiana, police were able to streamline the process even further, down to just 12 minutes to refer a youth to a similar Multi-Agency Resource Center.¹⁴⁹

The average cost of an arrest per youth in Florida was more than twice the cost of a civil citation process

In Miami-Dade County in Florida, the cost of a youth arrest is about \$3,561, while the cost of issuing youth a civil citation is about \$1,351.¹⁵⁰ Estimates vary per county, but civil citations typically save counties in Florida between \$1,467 and \$4,680 per youth.¹⁵¹ By issuing civil citations in 43% of eligible instances statewide in 2014–2015, Florida saved \$13 million to \$41 million. The range accounts for how far into the juvenile system a youth who was diverted by receiving a civil citation instead of being arrested might progress; some may have been arrested and then released, while others may have been detained and had to use court time. Cost savings were reinvested into preventing and handling felonies, and resulted in nearly 9,000 youth who were not arrested.¹⁴⁰
Even post-arrest diversion in Wayne County is less expensive than the typical juvenile justice process

Assured Family Services' post-arrest diversion program saved between \$7,500 and \$22,000 per youth in 2008.¹⁴⁶ Table 7 shows estimated costs for differing types of programs and interventions for youth who are involved in the juvenile system.

Table 7. Wayne County Costs for Various Youth Dispositions

Disposition	Cost per youth
Diversion	\$1,838
Probation after adjudication	\$6,845
45-day stay in detention	\$26,000
6-month residential care (detention – private placement)	\$49,603

Source: Wayne County Dept. of Health, Veterans & Community Wellness- Juvenile Services Division. (2016). Annual Report Juvenile Justice Services Through Fiscal Year 2015. Wayne County Government.

Closing and Recommendations

If we are looking for a healthy society, there is no better place to start than by supporting our youth. If we want to preserve opportunities for youth to succeed, improve community safety, and save cities and counties money, avoiding youth arrest in the first place is a common-sense direction for the state of Michigan and its counties.

The following recommendations respond to the findings of this report and reflect input from the Michigan Youth Arrests and Health stakeholders who participated in the course of the research.

Top 5 Recommendations

- Divert youth pre-arrest. Michigan Police and Sheriff's Departments should formalize practices that divert youth pre-arrest to services and treatment (if needed) or simply "warn and release to a responsible guardian." Civil citations programs are a promising example of this.
- ▶ Train all agencies to be trauma informed and knowledgeable about youth brain development. All agencies dealing with youth, including law enforcement and all first responders, should receive training in trauma-informed principles and practices and be evaluated on their use of these skills. Law enforcement personnel should also receive training on youth development and cultural humility.
- Seal youth records automatically and make them eligible for expungement. Automatically when a young person is discharged from their court supervision, the law enforcement body responsible should seal the arrest records and notify them that the record is eligible for expungement. These processes should be free of charge and the responsibility of the appropriate law enforcement agency to notify the young person.
- Require pre-arrest diversion by state law. State legislators should amend the Michigan Juvenile Diversion Act to define and require pre-arrest and pre-petition diversion in every county. State legislators should also revise the funding structure to incentive this by allowing eligibility for state reimbursement to other agencies besides the courts, such as police, behavioral health services directly, or social service agencies.
- Change state sentencing laws. State and local decision makers should amend youth sentencing laws and practices to decriminalize adolescent behaviors. Specifically, shoplifting/retail fraud for youth should be decriminalized and targeted for diversion from arrest.

Additional Recommendations

- Monitor race, gender, health, and health-related outcomes. Agencies incorporating pre- and post-arrest diversion programs should monitor and publicly report on racial and gender outcomes to ensure equitable access to diversion programs for youth of color and youth of all genders. In addition, since educational and employment outcomes as well as treatment completion and outcomes are all related to decreased recidivism and better health, agencies and organizations delivering those services should monitor and publicly report those outcomes as well.
- Elevate school restorative justice. The Michigan Department of Education should support the implementation of restorative justice practices (instead of zero-tolerance policies) in schools across the state.
- Change the Common Application to eliminate the question about criminal history. Following the United States Department of Education guidelines¹⁰⁶ released in 2016, colleges and universities should not use the Common Application in order to remove barriers that could prevent those with criminal records from accessing higher education, including removing any questions on the Common Application about a criminal record.
- **Expand the Use of Fair Chance Policies.** The American Civil Liberties Union of Michigan is working to expand the use of Fair Chance work in Michigan, which advocates for only considering the answers about criminal records *after* an offer of a job or an acceptance for admission to college.
- Reduce liability for employers. Local governments should publicize the federal bonding program — federal insurance that protects employers from theft due to hiring people with a criminal history. Educate all employers, not simply those participating in Michigan's Prison Reentry Program, about this option.
- Increase police-youth programming. Local police departments should increase and improve programs that encourage positive youth-police interactions and understanding, such as Think About It First! and other Strategies for Youth programming. As part of this, police should prioritize educating youth about the impact of arrest on their education and employment.
- Monitor outcomes beyond recidivism. Law enforcement, diversion, and community-based agencies should monitor and report on outcomes beyond recidivism, such as injury and death due to police interaction, mental health, substance use, employment, and educational achievement.
- Target services and treatment specific to youth needs. Minimize juvenile system supervision and services for youth who are at a low risk of re-offending and ensure that only those of medium to high risk are targeted for services or treatment that are responsive to their assessed needs. All jurisdictions should incorporate the use of a validated risk assessment tool that considers criminogenic, behavioral health, and academic needs, physical health screening, and LGBTQ identity, and is trauma informed. While risk assessments are done for youth to varying degrees, this practice should be evaluated by a statewide academic institution for compliance with evidence-based practices and effectiveness.

Appendices

Appendix A. Pathway Diagram

A Health Impact Assessment (HIA) is defined as "a collaborative and systematic approach used to consider the effects of a policy, plan, or project on the health of a population" and involves completing 6 steps: screening, scoping, assessment, recommendations, reporting, and monitoring. An HIA is a systematic, flexible approach that uses data, research, and stakeholder input to assess the potential health impacts of policies or projects.¹⁵²

The scoping step often involves creating a pathway diagram to envision how the policy under consideration could impact health in a step-wise fashion. For this report, this process began with considering how a civil citations ordinance might impact health, so the HIA team began with the model below of how a youth could go through the juvenile system, with a hypothetical civil citations option inserted (Figure 4).



Figure 4. Juvenile System Diversion Process and Potential Process for Civil Citations

Once the HIA team had elaborated the juvenile system process and vetted it with advisors, the team created a diagram of the ways that a civil citations option might impact health, as shown in Figure 5.



Figure 5. Michigan Civil Citations Pathway Diagram: Potential Impacts on Health

Through the course of vetting the juvenile system process and pathway diagram, the HIA team and advisors decided that the focus of the report would be the health impact of arresting youth with civil citations as a potential promising practice, but not the focus of the research. There were several reasons for this. First, a Health Impact Assessment requires an active policy proposal, and there was not any written document or active debate in any jurisdiction in Michigan with decision makers about civil citations at the time of writing. Second, the health concern that led to interest in civil citations had to do with youth having an arrest on their record and the impact that had on a youth's life, a concern that MOSES had heard from their youth organizers and literature bore out. For this reason, the HIA team moved forward with a health assessment of the impact of youth arrest instead of a Health Impact Assessment of a civil citations ordinance.

Appendix B: Youth Misbehaviors by Gender and Race/Ethnicity

Table 8. Youth Misbehaviors by Gender and Race/Ethnicity

Michigan

		Gender		Race/Ethnicity					
	Total	Female	Male	Black	White	Latinx	AI/AN + NHOPI	Asian	Multiple Race
Ever tried alcohol	58.7%	60.7%	56.6%	59.0%	58.7%	60.9%	N/A	27.7%	61.5%
Ever tried cigarettes (even one or two puffs)	32.5%	31.5%	33.6%	33.5%	31.1%	41.9%	N/A	18.5%	38.3%
Ever tried marijuana	33.9%	33.2%	34.6%	42.4%	31.6%	41.2%	N/A	12.2%	39.7%
Rode in a car driven by someone who had been drinking alcohol (past 30 days)	18.7%	18.2%	19.3%	28.0%	16.7%	18.1%	N/A	12.1%	16.8%
Drove a car after drinking alcohol (past 30 days)	5.4%	3.0%	7.8%	3.5%	5.9%	5.4%	N/A	N/A	7.6%
Carried a weapon (gun, knife, club) (past 30 days)	16.6%	8.1%	24.8%	14.3%	17.2%	16.9%	N/A	12.7%	13.0%
Were in a physical fight (past 12 months)	20.4%	14.3%	26.4%	34.2%	16.7%	23.8%	N/A	10.6%	22.2%
Injured in a physical fight needing treatment by a doctor or nurse (past 12 months)	2.7%	2.3%	2.9%	5.7%	1.6%	2.5%	N/A	3.9%	2.5%

Washentaw County

		Gender		Race/Ethnicity					
	Total	Female	Male	Black	White	Latinx	AI/AN + NHOPI	Asian	Multiple Race
Ever tried alcohol	34.4%	30.2%	38.9%	32.9%	34.8%	47.2%	37.5%	22.1%	32.6%
Ever tried cigarettes (even one or two puffs)	9.3%	9.5%	9.0%	9.6%	8.9%	16.7%	25.0%	3.1%	15.3%
Ever tried marijuana	22.2%	21.7%	22.7%	30.1%	21.2%	31.6%	31.3%	11.0%	30.6%
Rode in a car driven by someone who had been drinking alcohol (past 30 days)	9.1%	8.6%	9.8%	10.6%	8.5%	16.7%	5.9%	4.4%	10.2%
Drove a car after drinking alcohol (past 30 days)	3.1%	3.1%	3.1%	4.3%	2.9%	5.6%	0.0%	1.9%	9.1%
Carried a weapon (gun, knife, club) (past 30 days)	10.5%	14.8%	5.9%	10.0%	10.8%	14.1%	23.5%	4.8%	20.7%
Were in a physical fight (past 12 months)	10.8%	14.1%	7.4%	17.3%	9.5%	14.8%	17.6%	5.4%	25.3%
Injured in a physical fight needing treatment by a doctor or nurse (past 12 months)	1.6%	2.2%	1.0%	3.0%	1.1%	5.3%	0.0%	0.0%	8.3%

Wayne County

		Gender		Race/Ethnicity					
	Total	Female	Male	Black	White	Latinx	AI/AN + NHOPI	Asian	Multiple Race
Ever tried alcohol	43.8%	40.1%	47.6%	41.7%	45.9%	52.2%	35.5%	13.4%	32.1%
Ever tried cigarettes (even one or two puffs)	15.5%	15.6%	15.3%	9.7%	17.5%	19.5%	23.4%	6.1%	15.7%
Ever tried marijuana	30.6%	30.2%	30.8%	34.3%	30.0%	36.2%	29.3%	6.8%	25.1%
Rode in a car driven by someone who had been drinking alcohol (past 30 days)	12.5%	10.9%	14.2%	16.7%	10.8%	15.9%	11.7%	4.7%	12.6%
Drove a car after drinking alcohol (past 30 days)	3.6%	4.2%	2.8%	3.3%	3.3%	5.5%	4.4%	1.8%	7.2%
Carried a weapon (gun, knife, club) (past 30 days)	12.9%	18.1%	7.3%	10.8%	13.2%	15.7%	14.3%	4.4%	12.7%
Were in a physical fight (past 12 months)	19.5%	24.3%	14.4%	31.0%	14.7%	23.8%	28.3%	6.9%	24.4%
Injured in a physical fight needing treatment by a doctor or nurse (past 12 months)	2.8%	3.6%	1.8%	3.5%	1.9%	5.0%	2.2%	1.8%	8.4%

Detroit, MI

		Gender			Race/Ethnicity				
	Total	Female	Male	Black	White	Latinx	AI/AN + NHOPI	Asian	Multiple Race
Ever tried alcohol	54.9%	59.6%	49.0%	54.9%	N/A	62.5%	N/A	N/A	N/A
Ever tried cigarettes (even one or two puffs)	33.1%	32.8%	33.5%	32.2%	N/A	37.1%	N/A	N/A	N/A
Ever tried marijuana	41.7%	41.4%	41.5%	42.0%	N/A	38.6%	N/A	N/A	N/A
Rode in a car driven by someone who had been drinking alcohol (past 30 days)	31.6%	31.8%	30.9%	31.9%	N/A	29.4%	N/A	N/A	N/A
Drove a car after drinking alcohol (past 30 days)	4.4%	2.5%	5.5%	3.6%	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Carried a weapon (gun, knife, club) (past 30 days)	14.4%	10.2%	19.5%	14.7%	N/A	10.1%	N/A	N/A	N/A
Were in a physical fight (past 12 months)	35.2%	31.3%	39.7%	36.8%	N/A	21.7%	N/A	N/A	N/A
Injured in a physical fight needing treatment by a doctor or nurse (past 12 months)	9.4%	9.6%	9.0%	10.0%	N/A	5.1%	N/A	N/A	N/A

Sources: Detroit & Michigan data = 2015 Youth Behavioral Risk Surveillance; Wayne and Washtenaw = 2015 Michigan Profile for Healthy Youth (MiPHY) Notes:

Detroit and Michigan Data are surveys of all high schoolers, Wayne and Washtenaw are tables of just 9th and 11th graders.
 N/A - data not available due to small sample size, insufficient survey responses

3) Note that the race/ethnicity categories vary slightly between the YRBS and MiPHY data sources.

Appendix C. Health Impacts of the Use of Force Continuum

Table 9 describes the police use of force continuum and its potential impacts on health. The Detroit Police Department defines force by an officer as including any physical strike or instrumental contact with a person; any intentional attempted physical strike or instrumental contact that does not take effect; or any significant physical contact that restricts the movement of a person. The term includes the discharge of firearms; the use of chemical spray, choke holds, or hard hands; the taking of a subject to the ground; or the deployment of a canine. The term does not include escorting or handcuffing a person, with no or minimal resistance. Use of force is lawful if it is objectively reasonable under the circumstances and the minimum amount of force necessary to effect an arrest or protect the officer or other person.¹⁵³

Although police officers are empowered to use force, they are supposed to use the minimal amount of force needed to "control an incident, effect an arrest, or protect themselves or others from harm or death."¹⁵⁴ However, a recent study found that "law enforcement agencies apparently do not rely on empirical evidence in determining which approach is best or even better than another."¹⁵⁵ As a result, the use of force is very subjective and dependent upon the context and the police officer's perceptions.

	National Institute of Justice Description of Use of Force Methods	Potential Health Impacts
Officer Presence	No force is used. Considered the best way to resolve a situation. Presence intended to deter crime or diffuse a situation. Officers' attitudes are professional and non-threatening.	 Police surveillance has been associated with increased stress, anxiety, and trauma among residents being surveilled.^{10 11} Police presence could result in prevention or intervention of unhealthy activities such as drug use, physical abuse, etc.¹⁵⁶
Verbalization	Force is not physical. Officers issue calm, non-threatening commands, such as "Let me see your identification and registration." Officers may increase volume and shorten commands to gain compliance, such as "Stop" or "Don't move."	 May result in fear, anxiety, or stress, and for those who have experienced trauma, can be triggering of past experiences.⁶⁰ Racial profiling and surveillance can cause differential commands and escalation from verbalization to lethal use of force.⁸²

Table 9. Police Use of Force Continuum and Its Potential Impacts on Health

	Officers use bodily force to gain control of a situation				
Empty-Hand Control	Soft technique: Officers use grabs, holds, and joint locks to restrain an individual.	Physical force may result in assault-related ea damage, spinal cord injuries, broken ribs and teeth, and internal injuries, as well as death. ⁷⁸			
	Hard technique: Officers use punches and kicks to restrain an individual.				
	Less-lethal technologies to gain control of a situation.	Blunt impact may cause bruising, swelling,			
	Blunt impact: Officers may use a baton or projectile to immobilize a combative person.	sprains, fractures, open wounds, broken bones internal bleeding, and/or traumatic brain injury. ⁹			
Tasers or Conducted Energy Dec (CEDs) can immobilize an indiv CEDs discharge a high-voltage low-amperage jolt of electricity distance.	Tasers or Conducted Energy Devices (CEDs) can immobilize an individual. CEDs discharge a high-voltage, low-amperage jolt of electricity at a distance.	 Can cause puncture wounds, burns, loss of vision, and muscle incapacitation, which may result in falls, head injuries, or fractures. Unlikely to result in serious injury or death.¹⁵⁷ 			
		Temporary blindness, eye pain, burning throat, wheezing, shortness of breath, inability to speak or breathe, gagging. May result in acute hypertension, increasing risk of stroke or heart attack. In rare cases, can reduce blood flow and oxygen, apnea, or respiratory arrest. ¹⁵⁸			
	Chemical sprays or projectiles embedded with chemicals to restrain an individual (e.g., pepper spray).	Pepper spray is controversial. Some sources report that the use of excessive force and injuries to police and suspects declined after the introduction of pepper spray.159 Other studies found that pepper spray contributed to the death of individuals (who had asthma, were intoxicated, or had other impacts), although cause of death was not firmly linked to oleoresin capsicum exposure. ¹⁵⁸			
Lethal Force	Lethal weapons (such as firearms) to gain control of a situation. Should	 Firearms almost always result in injury and often times death. Misuse can cause injury and death to both suspects and bystanders.⁸²¹⁶⁰ 			
	only be used if a suspect poses a serious threat to the officer or another individual.	 Injuries include severe bleeding, damage to vita organs and/or nervous system, temporary or permanent disability, disfigurement, respirator distress, and/or death.^{161 162} 			

Source for use of force methods: National Institute of Justice: The Use of Force Continuum. Available at <u>https://www.nij.gov/</u> <u>topics/law-enforcement/officer-safety/use-of-force/Pages/continuum.aspx</u>.

References

- 1. Liberman A, Kirk D, Kim K. Labeling Effects of First Juvenile Arrests: Secondary Deviance and Secondary Sanctioning. *Criminology*. 2014;52(3):345-370.
- 2. University of Wisconsin Population Health Institute. 2014 County Health Rankings Ranking System. Robert Wood Johnson Foundation; 2014. http://www.countyhealthrankings.org/ranking-methods/ranking-system.
- 3. Commission on the Social Determinants of Health. *Closing the Gap in a Generation: Health Equity through Action on the Social Determinants of Health*. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2008.
- 4. Nelson L, Lind D. *The School to Prison Pipeline, Explained*. Justice Policy Institute; 2015. <u>http://www.justicepolicy.org/news/8775</u>.
- 5. Amurao C. Fact Sheet: *How Bad Is the School-to-Prison Pipeline? Tavis Smiley Reports.*; 2015. <u>http://www.pbs.org/wnet/tavissmiley/tsr/education-under-arrest/school-to-prison-pipeline-fact-sheet/</u>.
- National Center for State Courts. Facts about the School-to-Prison Pipeline. Prepared by Dr. Fred Cheesman for the National Consortium on Racial and Ethnic Fairness in the Courts.; 2016. <u>http://www.national-consortium.org/~/media/</u> <u>Microsites/Files/National%20Consortium/Conferences/2016/Materials/School-to-Prison-fact-sheet.ashx</u>.
- 7. Smith J, Weemhoff M. Restoring Kids, Transforming Communities: Enhancing Michigan's Approach to Juvenile Diversion. Michigan Council on Crime and Delinquency; 2017.
- 8. Hyland S, Langton L, Davis E. *BJS Special Report: Police Use of Nonfatal Force, 2002–11*. U.S. Department of Justice Office of Justice Programs Bureau of Justice Statistics; 2015.
- 9. Miller T, Lawrence B, Carlson N. Perils of police action: a cautionary tale from US data sets. *Inj Prev.* 2017;23:27-32.
- 10. Geller A, Fagan J, Tyler T, Link B. Aggressive Policing and the Mental Health of Young Urban Men. *Am J Public Health*. 2014;104(12):2321-2327.
- 11. APHA. American Public Health Association Policy Statement. Law Enforcement Violence as a Public Health Issue. Policy Number: LB-16-02.; 2016. <u>https://apha.org/policies-and-advocacy/public-health-policy-statements/policy-database/2016/12/09/law-enforcement-violence-as-a-public-health-issue</u>.
- 12. Thusi I. *Transforming the System*. Opportunity Agenda; 2016. <u>https://opportunityagenda.org/explore/</u> resources-publications/transforming-system.
- 13. Turner C. Education Week. Policing America's Schools.; 2017. <u>www.npr.org/sections/ed/2017/01/27/511428075/</u> <u>does-your-school-arrest-students</u>.
- 14. McCarthy P, Schiraldi V, Shark M. *The Future of Youth Justice: A Community-Based Alternative to the Youth Prison Model, New Thinking in Community Corrections, No. 2.* National Institute of Justice and Harvard Kennedy School; 2016. <u>http://bit.ly/2hGEONI</u>.
- 15. McNeely C, Blanchard J. *The Teen Years Explained: A Guide to Healthy Adolescent Development*. Center for Adolescent Health at Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health; 2009. www.jhsph.edu/adolescenthealth.
- 16. Holman B, Ziedenberg J. The Dangers of Detention: The Impact of Incarcerating Youth in Detention and Other Secure Facilities. Justice Policy Institute; no date.
- 17. Casey B, Jones R, Hare TA. The adolescent brain. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2008;1124:111-126.
- 18. Whalen J. Shoplifting Is Stealing: Why Kids Shoplift & How to Help Them Make Better Choices. A Guide for Parents, Teachers & Communities.; 2013. It Starts With Us.
- 19. Caldwell B. Stakeholder Meeting. Dearborn Police Department. April 2017.
- Public Policy Associates, Inc. Michigan's Statewide Juvenile Arrests Analysis Report. Volume One: 2008-2013 Report. Prepared for the Michigan Department of Health and Human Services, Juvenile Justice Programs and the Michigan Committee on Juvenile Justice.; 2015.
- 21. Elliott D. Serious Violent Offenders: Onset, Developmental Course, and Termination—the American Society of *Criminology* 1993 Presidential Address. Criminology. 1994;32:1-21.
- 22. Kirk DS, Sampson RJ. Juvenile Arrest and Collateral Educational Damage in the Transition to Adulthood. Sociol Educ. 2013;86(1):36-62. doi:10.1177/0038040712448862.
- 23. Webbink D, Koning P, Vujić S, Martin NG. *Why Are Criminals Less Educated than Non-Criminals? Evidence from a Cohort of Young Australian Twins*. CPB Netherlands Bureau for Economic Policy Analysis, The Hague, the Netherlands.; 2008.
- 24. Justice for Families. *Families Unlocking Futures: Solutions to the Crisis in Juvenile Justice.*; 2012. <u>http://www.justice4families.org/media/Families_Unlocking_FuturesFULLNOEMBARG0.pdf</u>.

- 25. Dovidio J. On the nature of contemporary prejudice: The third wave. J Soc Issues. 2001;57(4):829-849.
- 26. Monroe C. Why are "Bad Boys" always Black? Causes of Disproportionality in School Discipline and Recommendations for Change. *Clear House J Educ Strateg Issues Ideas*. 2005;79(1):45-50.
- 27. Graham S, Lowery B. Priming Unconscious Racial Stereotypes About Adolescent Offenders. Law HumBehav. 28(5):483-504.
- 28. Bridges G, Steen S. Racial Disparities in Official Assessments of Juvenile Offenders: Attributional Stereotypes as Mediating Mechanisms. *Am Sociol Rev.* 1998;63(4):554-570.
- 29. Rovner J. Disproportionate *Minority Contact in the Juvenile Justice System. The Sentencing Project.*; 2014. <u>http://www.sentencingproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/Disproportionate-Minority-Contact-in-the-Juvenile-Justice-System.pdf</u>.
- 30. Pickens I, Siegfried C, Surko M, Dierkhising C. *Victimization and Juvenile Offending*. National Child Traumatic Stress Network; 2016.
- Toth S, Harris L, Goodman G, Cicchetti D. Influence of violence and aggression on children's psychological development: Trauma, attachment, and memory. In: Shaver P, Mikulincer M, eds. Human Aggression and Violence: Causes, Manifestations, and Consequences. Washington, D.C.: American Psychological Association; 2011:351-365.
- 32. Baglivio MT, Epps N, Swartz K, Sayedul Hug M, Sheer A, Hardt NS. The Prevalence of Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACE) in the Lives of Juvenile Offenders. *J Juv Justice*. 2014;3(2).
- 33. Arthur PJ, Waugh R. Status Offenses and the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act: The Exception that Swallowed the Rule. *Seattle J Soc Justice*. 2009;7(2).
- Coleman S. FY 2016 Annual Report Juvenile Justice Services. Wayne County Department of Health, Veterans & Community Wellness. Draft Provided by Cynthia Smith, Director of Assured Family Services, March 29, 2017; 2017.
- Weemhof M, Staley K. Youth Behind Bars: Examining the Impact of Prosecuting and Incarcerating Kids in Michigan's Criminal Justice System. Michigan Council on Crime and Delinquency; 2014. <u>https://media.wix.com/ugd/03cb01_a9d053d</u> <u>7f65141fbbe982057dbd920d1.pdf</u>.
- 36. Michigan Committee on Juvenile Justice. Number of Juvenile Crimes, State of Michigan 2014. <u>http://michigancommitteeonjuvenilejustice.com/site-files/files/2014%20Arrest%20Tables%20by%20County/Michigan%20</u>2014%20Profile,%20violent%20&%20property%20crimes.pdf.
- 37. Juvenile Diversion Act, 1988 PA 13, MCL 722.821-722.831.
- National Institute of Justice. Practice Profile: Juvenile Diversion Programs. <u>https://www.crimesolutions.gov/</u> PracticeDetails.aspx?ID=37.
- 39. Michigan State Court Administrator's Office. Caseload Reports. Lansing, MI: Michigan State Court Administrator's Office.; 2015. <u>http://courts.mi.gov/education/stats/caseload/Pages/default.aspx</u>.
- 40. Smith J. Interview with Jason Smith, Michigan Council on Crime and Delinquency. February 2017.
- 41. National Research Council, Institute of Medicine. Juvenile Crime, Juvenile Justice. Panel on Juvenile Crime: Prevention, Treatment, and Control. In: McCord J, Spatz Widom C, Crowell NA, eds. Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press; 2001.
- 42. School Resource Officer. Interview with school resource officer, Dearborn Police Department. February 2017.
- 43. Rocheleau M. StopWatch Program Helps T Police Defuse Tense Interactions with Young Riders. Boston.com; 2011. <u>http://archive.boston.com/yourtown/news/jamaica_plain/2011/10/collaborative_program_shows_ga.html</u>.
- 44. Thurau L. *Not Your Older Brother's MBTA Police*. Strategies for Youth; No date. <u>http://strategiesforyouth.org/news-events/our-publications/not-your-older-brothers-mbta-police/</u>.
- 45. Goodrich S, Anderson S. Evaluation of a program designed to promote positive police and youth interactions. *J Juv Justice*. 2014;3(2):55-68.
- 46. American Bar Association. *Improving Police-Youth Interactions*.; 2013. <u>https://apps.americanbar.org/litigation/</u> committees/childrights/content/articles/spring2013-0413-improving-police-youth-interactions.html.
- 47. Strategies for Youth. If Not Now, When? A Survey of Juvenile Justice Training in America's Police Academies. Strategies for Youth; 2013. http://strategiesforyouth.org/sfysite/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/SFYReport_02-2013_rev.pdf.
- Bostic J, Thurau L, Potter M, Drury S. Policing the Teen Brain. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2014;53(2):127-129. doi:<u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2013.09.021</u>.
- 49. Skogan W, Van Craen M, Hennessy C. Training police for procedural justice. J Exp Criminol. 2014;11(3).
- 50. Fridell L, Brown S. Fair and Impartial Policing: A Science-Based Approach.; 2015. <u>http://www.policechiefmagazine.org/</u><u>fair-and-impartial-policing-a-science-based-approach/</u>.
- 51. Rosenbaum D, Lawrence D. Teaching Respectful Police-Citizen Encounters and Good Decision-Making: Results of a Randomized Control Trial with Police Recruits.

- 52. Compton M, Bakeman R, Broussard B, et al. The police-based Crisis Intervention Team (CIT) Model: II. Effects on Level of Force and resolution, referral, and arrest. *Psychiatr Serv*. 2014;65(4):523-529.
- 53. Sharpe S. Racism Has Youth of Color Seriously Stressed Out. Take Part.; 2016. <u>http://www.takepart.com/article/2016/11/22/youth-color-barriers-wellness/</u>.
- 54. Nelson L, Lind D. *The School to Prison Pipeline, Explained*. Justice Policy Institute; 2015. <u>http://www.justicepolicy.org/news/8775</u>.
- 55. Amicus Brief Submitted for Clapper vs. Amnesty International. Brief of the Canadian Civil Liberties Association in Support of Respondents. No. 11-1025.; 2012. https://www.aclu.org/files/assets/canadian_civil_liberties_association_amicus_0.pdf.
- 56. Brunson RK, Weitzer R. Police Relations with Black and White Youths in Different Urban Neighborhoods. *Urban Aff Rev.* 2009;44(6):858-885. doi:10.1177/1078087408326973.
- 57. Shedd C. Arresting development: race, place, and the end of adolescence. February 2012.
- 58. Fine M, Freudenberg N, Payne Y, Perkins T, Smith K, Wanzer K. "Anything Can Happen with Police Around": Urban Youth Evaluate Strategies of Surveillance in Public Places. *J Soc Issues*. 2003;59(1):141-158.
- 59. National Institute of Justice. *The Use of Force Continuum*. <u>https://www.nij.gov/topics/law-enforcement/officer-safety/use-of-force/Pages/continuum.aspx</u>.
- 60. Justice Policy Institute. Healing Invisible Wounds: Why Investing In Trauma-Informed Care for Children Makes Sense.; 2010.
- 61. Fine M, Freudenberg N, Payne Y, Perkins T, Smith K, Wazner K. "Anything Can Happen with the Police Around": Urban Youth Evaluate Strategies of Surveillance in Public Spaces. Soc Psychol Study Soc Issues. 2003;59(1):141-159.
- 62. Ingmire J. Young People of Color Mistrust Police and Legal System, Report Finds. UChicagoNews; 2014. <u>https://news.uchicago.edu/article/2014/08/18/young-people-color-mistrust-police-and-legal-system-report-finds</u>.
- 63. Turner E, Richardson J. Racial Trauma Is Real Impact of Police Shootings on African Americans. Psychology Benefits Blog of the American Psychological Association; 2016.
- 64. Smith W. The Impact of Racial Trauma on African Americans. *Paper Developed for the Heinz Endowments African American Men and Boys Advisory Board.*; 2010. <u>http://www.heinz.org/UserFiles/ImpactOfRacialTraumaOnAfricanAmericans.pdf</u>.
- 65. Martinez L. Barriers to Wellness: Voices and Views from Young People in Five Cities. Boston University and Center for Promise; 2016. <u>http://gradnation.americaspromise.org/sites/default/files/d8/2016-12/YouthLedWellnessReport.pdf</u>.
- 66. Kurspahic-Mujcic A, Hadzagic-Catibusic F, Sivic S, Hadzovic E. Association between high levels of stress and risky health behavior. *Med Glas Zenica*. 2014;11(2):367-372.
- 67. Khuram H. *The Relationship between Stressful Life Events and Risky Sexual Behavior.* Virginia Commonwealth University. Undergraduate Research Posters; 2015.
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, National Center for Trauma-Informed Care & Alternatives to Seclusion and Restraint. Trauma-Informed Approach and Trauma-Specific Interventions.; 2015. <u>https://www.samhsa.gov/nctic/trauma-interventions</u>.
- 69. Dierkhising C, Ko S, Halladay Goldman J. Trauma-Informed Juvenile Justice Roundtable: Current Issues and Directions in Creating Trauma- Informed Juvenile Justice Systems. Los Angeles, CA and Durham, NC: National Center for Child Traumatic Stress; 2013.
- Committee on Government Reform, Special Investigations Division, Minority Staff. Incarceration of Youth Who Are Waiting for Community Mental Health Services in the United States, Prepared for Sen. Susan Collins, and Rep. Henry A. Waxman.; 2004. <u>https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/issues/health-and-public-safety</u>.
- 71. Committee on Government Reform, Special Investigations Division, Minority Staff. Incarceration of Youth with Mental Health Disorders in New Mexico, Prepared for Sen. Jeff Bingaman, Rep. Tom Udall, and Rep. Henry A. Waxman.; 2002. https://www.ncjrs.gov/App/publications/abstract.aspx?ID=206991.
- 72. Kashani J, Manning G, McKnew D, Cytryn L, Simonds J, Wooderson P. Depression among incarcerated delinquents. *Psychiatry Res.* 1980;3:185-191.
- 73. Forrest C, Tambor E, Riley A, Ensminger M, Starfield B. The Health Profile of Incarcerated Male Youths. *Pediatrics*. 2000;105(1):286-291.
- 74. Beck AJ, Berzofsky M. Sexual Victimization in Prisons and Jails Reported by Inmates, 2011–12. Bureau of Justice Statistics; 2013.
- 75. Banks E, Cowan A, Fasig L. The Shackling of Juvenile Offenders: The Debate in the Juvenile Justice Policy. Center on Children and Families. University of Florida Levin College of Law. <u>https://www.law.ufl.edu/_pdf/academics/centers-clinics/</u> centers/shackling.pdf.
- 76. National Institute of Justice. *Police Use Of Force*. <u>https://www.nij.gov/topics/law-enforcement/officer-safety/use-of-force/pages/welcome.aspx</u>.

- 77. Alpert G, Smith M, Kaminski R, Fridell L, MacDonald J, Kubu B. *Police Use of Force, Tasers and Other Less-Lethal Weapons*. National Institute of Justice; 2011. <u>https://www.nij.gov/publications/pages/publication-detail.aspx?ncjnumber=232215</u>.
- Cooper H, Moore L, Gruskin S, Krieger N. Characterizing Perceived Police Violence: Implications for Public Health. Am J Public Health. 2004;94(7):1109-1116.
- 79. Portland State University. Criminology and Criminal Justice Senior Capstone, "Police Use of Force: A Review of the Literature." 2012. <u>http://pdxscholar.library.pdx.edu/ccj_capstone/6</u>.
- 80. Fyer R. *An Empirical Analysis of Racial Differences in Police Use of Force*. National Bureau of Economic Research. Working Paper 22399.; 2016. <u>http://www.nber.org/papers/w22399</u>.
- 81. Buehler J. Racial/Ethnic Disparities in the Use of Lethal Force by US Police, 2010–2014. *Am J Public Health*. 2017;107(2):295-297. http://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2016.303575.
- 82. Washington Post. Lethal Force: The True Toll of Police Shootings in America.; 2016. <u>https://books.google.com.mx/books?id=lw9kCwAAQBAJ&printsec=frontcover#v=onepage&q=minor%20incident&f=false</u>.
- Washington Post. Police Shootings. Washington Post. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/national/police-shootings-2016/</u>. Published 2016.
- 84. McSharry B, Mac Gearailt S, O'Callagha L, Thorpe C. Medical Implications of Handcuff Use. April 2015. <u>https://prezi.com/</u> x2cw6mzrzlfl/medical-implications-of-handcuff-use/.
- 85. Haddad F, Goddard N, Kanvinde R, Burke F. Complaints of pain after use of handcuffs should not be dismissed. *BMJ*. 1999;318(7175):55.
- 86. Smith J. Sessions Doesn't Want to Investigate Police. Here's Why We Need to. Washington Post. Perspective; 2017. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/posteverything/wp/2017/03/10/sessions-doesnt-want-to-investigate-police-heres-why-we-need-to/?utm_term=.c1aaeee8f8ee</u>.
- 87. U.S. Department of Justice, Civil Rights Division. Letter to Mayor Michael E. Duggan. August 2014. <u>https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/crt/legacy/2014/08/25/dpd_closeout_8-24-14.pdf</u>.
- 88. City of Detroit. Detroit Police Department: Citizen Complaints, 2016.; 2017. <u>https://data.detroitmi.gov/Public-Safety/DPD-Citizen-Complaints-2016/kahe-efs3</u>.
- Cutler DM, Lleras-Muney A. Education and Health: Evaluating Theories and Evidence. National Bureau of Economic Research; 2006. <u>http://www.nber.org/papers/w12352</u>. Accessed March 22, 2013.
- 90. Krueger P, Tran M, Hummer R, Chang V. Mortality attributable to low levels of education in the United States. *PLoS ONE*. 2015;10(7).
- 91. Egerter S, Braveman P, Sadegh-Nobari T, Grossman-Kahn R, Dekker M. *Education Matters for Health*. San Francisco, CA: Robert Wood Johnson Foundation; 2009:1-15. <u>http://www.commissiononhealth.org/PDF/c270deb3-ba42-4fbd-baeb-</u> 2cd65956f00e/Issue%20Brief%206%20Sept%2009%20-%20Education%20and%20Health.pdf.
- Freudenberg N, Ruglis J. Reframing school dropout as a public health issue. Prev Chronic Dis. 2007;4(4):1545-1151. <u>http://www.eric.ed.gov/ERICWebPortal/search/detailmini.</u> jsp?_nfpb=true&_&ERICExtSearch_SearchValue_0=ED499412&ERICExtSearch_SearchType_0=no&accno=ED499412#.
- Ryan C, Bauman K. Educational Attainment in the United States: 2015, Population Characteristics, Current Population Reports, U.S. Census Bureau.; 2016. <u>https://www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/library/publications/2016/demo/ p20-578.pdf</u>.
- 94. Rothstein R. *The Racial Achievement Gap, Segregated Schools, and Segregated Neighborhoods* – *A Constitutional Insult.* Economic Policy Institute; 2014. <u>http://www.epi.org/publication/</u> <u>the-racial-achievement-gap-segregated-schools-and-segregated-neighborhoods-a-constitutional-insult/</u>.
- 95. Day JC, Newburger EC. The Big Payoff: Educational Attainment and Synthetic Estimates of Work-Life Earnings. Washington, DC: U.S. Census Bureau; 2002. http://www.census.gov/prod/2002pubs/p23-210.pdf.
- 96. Ross CE, Wu C. The links between education and health. *Am Sociol Rev.* 1995:719-745. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/10.2307/2096319</u>. Accessed March 22, 2013.
- 97. Yen I, Bhatia R. How Increasing the Minimum Wage Might Affect the Health Status of San Francisco Residents: A Discussion of the Links Between Income and Health, Working Paper.; 2002.
- 98. Pew Research Center Social and Demographic Trends. *Demographic Trends and Economic Well-Being.*; 2016. <u>http://www.pewsocialtrends.org/2016/06/27/1-demographic-trends-and-economic-well-being/</u>.
- 99. Traub A, Ruetschlin C. *The Racial Wealth Gap: Why Policy Matters*. Demos; 2016. <u>http://www.demos.org/publication/</u> racial-wealth-gap-why-policy-matters.
- 100. Lopes G, Krohn M, Lizotte A, Schmidt N, Vasquez B, Bernburg J. Labeling and Cumulative Disadvantage : The Impact of Formal Police Intervention on Life Chances and Crime During Emerging Adulthood. Crime Delinquency. 2012;58(3):456-488.

- 101. Sweeten G. Who will graduate? Disruption of High School Education by Arrest and Court Involvement. *Justice Q*. 2006;462(23).
- 102. Center for Community Alternatives. *The Use of Criminal Justice History in College Admissions: Reconsidered.*; 2010. <u>http://</u> communityalternatives.org/pdf/Reconsidered-criminal-hist-recs-in-college-admissions.pdf.
- 103. Center for Community Alternatives, National HIRE Network. *Closing the Doors to Higher Education: Another Collateral Consequence of a Criminal Conviction*. <u>http://www.communityalternatives.org/pdf/HigherEd.pdf</u>.
- 104. U.S. Department of Education Office of Federal Student Aid. *Students with Criminal Convictions Have Limited Eligibility for Student Financial Aid.*; (no date). <u>https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/eligibility/criminal-convictions</u>.
- 105. Interview with Wayne County Community College District representative. January 2017.
- 106. U.S. Department of Education. Beyond the Box: Increasing Access to Higher Education for Justice-Involved Individuals.; 2016. <u>https://www2.ed.gov/documents/beyond-the-box/guidance.pdf</u>.
- 107. U.S. Department of Education Office for Civil Rights. *Civil Rights Data Collection Data Snapshot: School Discipline*.; 2014. http://ocrdata.ed.gov/downloads/crdc-school-discipline-snapshot.pdf.
- 108. Murembya L. Annual Planning Information and Workforce Analysis Reports: Detroit Metro. State of Michigan Department of Technology, Management and Budget, Bureau of Labor Market Information and Strategic Initiatives; 2016. <u>http://milmi.org/Portals/137/publications/planningreports2016/Workforce_Analysis_-_Region_10.pdf</u>.
- 109. Annie E. Casey Foundation. *Kids Count Data Center, Detroit Data*.; 2015. <u>http://datacenter.kidscount.org/data/tables/7261-teens-ages-16-to-19-not-attending-school-and-not-working?loc=24&loct=3#detailed/3/58/false/573,869,36,868,867/any/14311,14312.</u>
- 110. Annie E. Casey Foundation. *Kids Count Data Center, Michigan Data.*; 2015. <u>http://datacenter.kidscount.org/data/tables/7261-teens-ages-16-to-19-not-attending-school-and-not-working?loc=24&loct=3#detailed/2/24/false/573,869,36,868,867/any/14311,14312.</u>
- 111. Friedman M. Just Facts: As Many Americans Have Criminal Records As College Diplomas. <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/blog/just-facts-many-americans-have-criminal-records-college-diplomas</u>.
- 112. Pager D, Western B, Sugie N. Sequencing Disadvantage: Barriers to Employment Facing Young Black and White Men with Criminal Records. Ann AAPSS. 2009;623:195-213. doi:10.1177/0002716208330793.
- 113. Chapin M, Elhanan A, Rillera M, Solomon AK, Woods TL. A Cost-Benefit Analysis of Criminal Record Expungement in Santa Clara County. Stanford University; 2014:36. <u>https://publicpolicy.stanford.edu/publications/cost-benefit-analysis-criminalrecord-expungement-santa-clara-county</u>. Accessed July 31, 2014.
- 114. Litwok. Have You Ever Been Convicted of a Crime? The Effects of Juvenile Expungement on Crime, Educational, and Labor Market Outcomes. Michigan State University Department of Economics; 2014. <u>http://econ.msu.edu/seminars/docs/</u> Expungement%20112014.pdf.
- 115. Holzer H. Collateral Costs: Effects of Incarceration on Employment and Earnings among Young Workers. Bonn, Germany: Forschungsinstitut zur Zukunft der Arbeit; Institute for the Study of Labor (IZA); 2007:42. <u>http://ftp.iza.org/dp3118.pdf</u>. Accessed August 1, 2014.
- 116. Allgood S, Mustard D, Warren RS. Impact of Youth Criminal Behavior on Adult Earnings.; 2007. <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/228713289</u>.
- 117. Braveman P, Egerter S, An J, Williams D. *Race and Socioeconomic Factors Affect Opportunities for Better Health*. Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, Commission to Build a Healthier America; 2009.
- 118. Collateral Consequences Resource Center. *Michigan Collateral Consequences*. <u>http://ccresourcecenter.org/resources-2/</u> <u>state-specific-resources/michigan-2/</u>. Accessed April 19, 2017.
- Swift J. Michigan Law Makes It Easier for Juvenile Offenders to Expunge Criminal Records. Juvenile Justice Information Exchange; 2013. <u>https://jjie.org/2013/01/07/michigan-law-makes-easier-for-juvenile-offenders-expunge-criminal-records-2/101747/</u>. Accessed April 19, 2017.
- 120. City of Detroit. Project Clean Slate Description. http://www.detroitmi.gov/projectcleanslate. Accessed April 19, 2017.
- 121. Michigan Re-Entry Law Wiki. http://reentry.mplp.org/reentry/index.php/Youth_and_Juveniles. Accessed April 19, 2017.
- 122. Shah R, Strout J. Interrupted: The Collateral Damage Caused by Proliferation of Juvenile Records. Juvenile Law Center; 2016. http://jlc.org/future-interrupted. Accessed April 19, 2017.
- 123. National Juvenile Justice Network. Safeguarding the Confidentiality of Youth in the Justice System.; 2016. <u>http://www.njjn.org/uploads/policy-platforms/Juv-confidentiality_safeguards-recommendations_8.1.16_FINAL.pdf</u>.
- 124. McAra L, McVie S. The impact of system contact on patterns of desistance from offending. *Eur J Criminol*. 2007;4(3):315-345.

- 125. Aslsma M, Lau K, Perkins A, et al. Mortality of youth offenders along a continuum of justice system involvement. *Am J Prev Med*. 2016;50(3):303-310.
- 126. Brame R, Turner MG, Paternoster R, Bushway SD. Cumulative prevalence of arrest from ages 8 to 23 in a national sample. *Pediatrics*. 2012;129(1):21-27.
- 127. Wolf H. Education and Correctional Populations. Bureau of Justice Statistics. U.S. Department of Justice; 2003. https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/ecp.pdf.
- 128. Shanahan R, deZerega M. *Identifying, Engaging and Empowering Families: A Charge for Juvenile Justice Agencies.* Vera Institute of Justice; 2016. <u>http://archive.vera.org/sites/default/files/resources/downloads/family-engagement-for-juvenile-justice-agencies.pdf</u>.
- 129. Office of National Drug Control Policy. *Fact Sheet: Cost Benefits of Investing Early in Substance Abuse Treatment*. Washington, D.C.: Office of National Drug Control Policy; 2012. <u>https://roar.nevadaprc.org/system/documents/4171/original/NPRC.3099.CostBenefitsofInvestingEarlyfactsheet.pdf?1480704502</u>.
- 130. Models for Change Systems Reform in Juvenile Justice. Schools Turn to Treatment, Not Punishment, for Children with Mental Health Needs.; 2013. <u>http://www.ncjfcj.org/sites/default/files/Innovation_Brief_Schools_Turn_to_Treatment_Not_</u> Punishment_for_Children_with_Mental_Health_Needs.pdf.
- 131. Office of Child Development. Juvenile Justice: Rethinking Punitive Approaches To Addressing Juvenile Crime. University of Pittsburgh; 2009. <u>http://ocd.pitt.edu/Default.aspx?webPageID=248</u>.
- 132. Wilson H, Hoge R. The effect of youth diversion programs on recidivism: A meta-analytic review. *Crim Justice Behav.* 2013;40(5):497-518.
- 133. Gatti U, Tremblay R, Vitaro F. latrogenic effect of juvenile justice. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2009;50(8):991-998.
- 134. Petitclerc A, Gatti U, Vitaro F, Tremblay R. Effects of juvenile court exposure on crime in young adulthood. *J Child Psychol Psychiatry*. 2013;54:291-297.
- 135. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. *Risk Factors for Delinquency*.; No date. <u>https://www.ojjdp.gov/mpg/litreviews/Risk%20Factors.pdf</u>.
- 136. James D. Profile of Jail Inmates, 2002. Bureau of Justice Statistics, United States Department of Justice. Special Report NCJ 201932.; 2004.
- Smith C. Assured Family Services (Juvenile Assessment Center). Annual Performance Report October 2015 September 2016.; 2016. <u>http://the-jac.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/2016-PERFORMANCE-REPORT.pdf</u>.
- 138. American Bar Association. *American Bar Association Criminal Justice Section State Policy Implementation Project.*; 2013. http://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/administrative/criminal_justice/spip_civilcitations.authcheckdam.pdf.
- 139. Roberts T. *Civil Citation*. Florida Department of Juvenile Justice; 2015. <u>http://www.djj.state.fl.us/partners/our-approach/</u><u>florida-civil-citation</u>.
- 140. Dewey and Associates. *Stepping Up: Florida's Top Civil Citation Efforts*.; 2015. <u>http://deweyandassociates.com/</u> Stepping%20Up%20Florida%27s%20Top%20Civil%20Citation%20Efforts%207%2009%2015.pdf.
- 141. Perry M. *Bill to Expand Juvenile Civil Citations Advances in Senate, Law Enforcement Continues to Resist*. Florida Politics; 2017. <u>http://floridapolitics.com/archives/233523-bill-expand-juvenile-civil-citations-advances-florida-senate-law-enforcement-continues-resist</u>.
- 142. Seigle E, Walsh N, Weber J. Core Principles for Reducing Recidivism and Improving Other Outcomes for Youth in the Juvenile Justice System. Council of State Governments Justice Center; 2014. <u>https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/Juvenile-Justice-White-Paper-with-Appendices-.pdf</u>.
- 143. Early D, Hand G, Blankenship J. Validity and Reliability of the Florida PACT Risk and Needs Assessment Instrument: A Three-Phase Evaluation. Justice Research Center; 2012. at djj.state.fl.us/docs/probation-policy-memos/jrc-comprehensivepact-validity-and-reliability-study-report-2012. pdf?Status=Master&sfvrsn=2.
- 144. Lipsey M. The primary factors that characterize effective interventions with juvenile offenders: A meta-analytic overview. *Vict Offenders.* 2009;4:124-147.
- 145. Michigan Supreme Court State Court Administrative Office. *Michigan's Problem-Solving Courts. Solving Problems Saving Lives*. 2015 Performance Measures and Outcomes. <u>http://courts.mi.gov/administration/admin/op/problem-solving-courts/documents/psc%202015%20report%20final_4-7-16.pdf</u>.
- 146. Hodges K, Martin L, Smith C, Cooper S. Recidivism, Costs, and Psychosocial Outcomes for a post-arrest juvenile diversion program. *J Offender Rehabil*. 2011;50:447-465.
- 147. Roberts T. FL Juvenile Civ It Initiative: State Advisory Board Update Nov 2016. FL Dept. of Juvenile Justice; 2016.

- 148. International Association of Chiefs of Police. *Citation in Lieu of Arrest: Examining Law Enforcement's Use of Citation Across the United States.*; 2016. <u>http://www.theiacp.org/Portals/0/documents/pdfs/IACP%20Citation%20Final%20 Report%202016.pdf</u>.
- 149. National League of Cities. *Alternatives to Arrest for Young People.*; 2016. <u>http://www.nlc.org/alternatives-to-arrest-for-young-people-0</u>.
- 150. Miami-Dade County Office of Strategic Business Management. *Juvenile Services Department Cost Analysis*.; 2008. <u>https://www.miamidade.gov/juvenileservices/library/JSD-Cost-Analysis-Final-Report.pdf</u>.
- 151. Caruthers D. Interview with Dewey Caruthers, Caruthers Institute. March 2017.
- 152. National Research Council. Improving Health in the Unites States: The Role of Health Impact Assessment. Washington, D.C.: National Academies Press; 2011.
- 153. City of Detroit. *Definitions of Consent Decree*.; 2017. <u>http://www.detroitmi.gov/How-Do-I/Find/</u> Definitions-of-Consent-Decree.
- 154. National Institute of Justice. *Police Use of Force.*; 2016. <u>https://www.nij.gov/topics/law-enforcement/officer-safety/use-of-force/pages/welcome.aspx</u>.
- 155. Terrill W, Paoline III E, Ingram J. *Final Technical Report Draft: Assessing Police Use of Force Policy and Outcomes*. National Institute of Justice; 2011. <u>https://www.nij.gov/publications/pages/publication-detail.aspx?ncjnumber=237794</u>.
- 156. Oriented Policing: Drugs Website. https://cops.usdoj.gov/Default.asp?Item=2470. Accessed May 14, 2017.
- 157. US Department of Justice. National Institute of Justice Special Report: Study of Deaths Following Electro Muscular Disruption: Interim Report.; 2008. https://www.ncjrs.gov/App/publications/abstract.aspx?ID=244890.
- 158. Medical News Today. *What Is Pepper Spray? Is Pepper Spray Dangerous?*; 2011. <u>http://www.medicalnewstoday.com/articles/238262.php</u>.
- 159. US Department of Justice. The Effectiveness and Safety of Pepper Spray.; 2003.
- 160. World Health Organization. Small Arms and Global Health. WHO Contribution to the UN Conference on Illicit Trade in Small Arms and Light Weapons July 9–20, 2001. <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/66838/1/WHO_NMH_VIP_01.1.pdf</u>.
- 161. Wikipedia. Definition of Gunshot Wound. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Gunshot_wound.
- 162. MedLine Plus. *Gunshot Wounds Aftercare*. <u>https://medlineplus.gov/ency/patientinstructions/000737.htm</u>. Accessed May 14, 2017.

June 2017 humanimpact.org











